# **SEVENTEENTH**COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

**BETWEEN** 

LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY

**AND** 

PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION

**October 1, 2022 to September 30, 2025** 

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICI	LE 1 PREAMBLE	1
1.01	Purpose of Agreement	]
1.02	Definitions	
1.03	Freedom of Association	]
1.04	Discrimination Defined	
1.05	Workplace Harassment Defined	2
1.06	Complaint Procedure for Sexual and/or Personal Harassment	3
1.07	Inappropriate Use of Managerial/Supervisory Authority	3
ARTICI	LE 2 UNION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS	-
2.01	Bargaining Unit	
2.02	a) Bargaining Agent Recognition	
2.02	b) No Other Agreement	
2.03 2.04	Excluded Positions	
2.04	Recognition and Rights of Association Representatives  Bulletin Boards	
2.03	Picket Lines	
2.00	Bargaining and Bargaining Committee	
2.07	Time Off for Association Business	
ARTICI	LE 3 UNION SECURITY AND DUES CHECK-OFF	
3.01	Information	
3.02	Dues Deduction.	
3.03	Income Tax Receipts	
3.04	Association Security	7
ARTICI	LE 4 GRIEVANCES AND ARBITRATION	
4.01 4.02	Introduction  Definition and Cause	
4.02	First Step	
4.04	Second Step	
4.05	Third Step	
4.06	Arbitration	
4.07	Time Limit Recognition (Postal)	
4.08	Dismissal or Suspension Grievance	
4.09	Deviation from Procedure	
4.10	General Interpretation Grievance	
4.11	Procedural Errors and Time Limits	
4.12	Supervisory Employee's Responsibility	9
ARTICI	LE 5 ARBITRATION	
5.01	Time Limits	
5.02	Procedure	
ARTICI	LE 6 DISMISSAL, SUSPENSION, DISCIPLINE AND RESIGNATION	9
6.01	Burden of Proof.	9
6.02	Disciplinary Action	9
6.03	Rejection During Probation	
6.04	Right to Have Local Representative Present	
6.05	Termination	1(
ARTICI	LE 7 INTEREST ARBITRATION	11
ARTICI	LE 8 SENIORITY AND TRANSFER	11

8.01	Accumulation	
8.02	Layoff and Recall	
8.03	Auxiliary Employees	
8.04	Vacancies	
8.05	Transfer and Relocation	
8.06	Articled Students	
8.07	Seniority During Birth parent and Adoption Leave	
8.08	Retention of Seniority	
8.09	Bridging of Service	14
ARTIC	LE 9 OVERTIME	
9.01	Application	
9.02	Benefits	
	LE 10 HOLIDAYS	
10.01	J	
10.02		15
10.03	Holiday Coinciding with a Day of Vacation	15
ARTIC	LE 11 VACATION	
11.01		
11.02		
11.03		
11.04		
11.05	1	
11.06	<i>y</i> 8	
11.07	Callback from Vacation	16
ARTIC	LE 12 HEALTH AND WELFARE	16
12.01	Short Term Illness Plan	16
12.02	Long Term Disability, Life Insurance, etc.	16
12.03	Pension	16
ARTIC	LE 13 LEAVES OF ABSENCE	17
13.01	Paid Bereavement Leave	17
13.02	Special Leave	18
13.03	Full Time Union or Public Duties	18
13.04		
13.05		
13.06	General Leave	19
13.07	Definition of Child	19
13.08		
13.09		
13.10		19
13.11		
13.12	$\epsilon$	
13.13	1	
13.14	8	
13.15	Cultural Leave for Indigenous Employees	20
ARTIC	LE 14 BIRTH PARENT, PARENTAL AND ADOPTION LEAVE	
14.01		
14.02	Birth Parent Leave Allowance	20
14.03		
14.04		
14.05		
14.06		
14.07		
14.08		
14.9	Birth parent and/or Parental Leave Allowance Repayment	
14.10	Probationary and Auxiliary Employees	

ARTICL	E 15 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	22
15.01	Professional Development Training Fund	22
ARTICL	E 16 SALARIES	23
16.01	Salaries and Increments	23
16.02	Pay Period	_
16.03	Interview Expenses	23
ARTICL	E 17 COPIES OF AGREEMENT	23
ARTICL	E 18 PROFESSIONAL FEES	23
18.01	Liability Insurance	23
18.02	Law Society Fees	24
ARTICL	E 19 PERSONNEL FILE	25
19.01	Access to Personnel File	25
19.02	Removal of Documents	25
19.03	Notification of Materials Added to File	25
ARTICL	E 20 AUXILIARY AND CASUAL EMPLOYEES	25
20.01	Application of Agreement	25
20.02	Health and Welfare	
20.03	Annual Vacation	
20.04	Sick Leave	
20.05	Letter of Appointment	
20.06	Regular Status	
20.07	Layoff and Recall	
20.08	Application of Agreement	
20.09	Health and Welfare	
20.10	Annual Vacation	
20.11 20.12	Statutory Holidays Letter of Appointment	
20.12	Layoff and Recall	
	E 21 GENERAL CONDITIONS	
21.01	No Assignment of Contract	
21.02	Outside Work	
21.03	Resignation	
21.04	Safety Committee	
21.05	Workload	
ARTICL	E 22 JOINT STANDING COMMITTEE	28
22.01	Structure	28
22.02	Joint Standing Committee	
22.03	Joint Consultation	
22.04	Leave to Attend Committee Meetings	
22.05	Minutes	29
ARTICL	E 23 EMPLOYER'S RIGHTS	28
ARTICL	E 24 STANDARDS OF PERFORMANCE AND PROFESSIONAL REQUIREMENTS	28
ARTICL	E 25 TRAVEL ALLOWANCES	29
25.01	Vehicle and Meal Allowances	30
25.02	Child Care	
ARTICL	E 26 TERM OF AGREEMENT	30
26.01	Term	30
26.02	Salaries	
26.03	Notice to Bargain	

26.	.04 Changes in Agreement	30
SIGN	NED ON BEHALF OF THE PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION BY	31
SCH	EDULE A	33
PE.	A SALARY SCHEDULE	33
a.	Wages	
b.	Managing Lawyer Recruitment & Retention Incentive	
C.	Salary Classifications	
d. e.	Year Call Notes New Position(s)	
f.	Reclassification	
g.	Substitution Pay	
APPI	ENDICES	35
A. DI	EFINITIONS	35
B. HI	EALTH AND WELFARE PLAN	36
1.	Basic Medical Coverage	36
2.	Extended Health Care	
3.	Dental Plan	
4.	Enrolment Option for Articled Students	
5. 6.	Group LifeLong Term Disability	
7.	Limitation of Liability	
C. L	AYOFF/RECALL REGIONS	
	TAFF LAWYER BENEFIT PLAN	
	HORT TERM INJURY AND ILLNESS PLAN	
1.0	)1 Eligibility	40
1.0		
1.0		
1.0	•	
1.0 1.0	· ·	
1.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
1.0		
1.0		
1.1	1 1	
1.1 1.1		
1.1	11	
1.1		
1.1	5 Transportation Due to Illness	43
F. "N	ME-TOO"	44
G. M	IEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT	46
Н. М	IEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT- Employment Standards Act Job Protected Leaves	47
I. M	IEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT – Cost of Living Adjustments	48
J. M	IEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT- Recruitment and Retention	49
KEY	WORD INDEX	50

#### ARTICLE 1 PREAMBLE

The parties to this Agreement recognize that all employees covered by this Agreement are bound by the professional standards and codes of conduct of their licensing body. These codes of conduct require the employee to conduct herself/himself with fairness, loyalty and courtesy to their Employer, associates and subordinates.

It is stressed that the spirit and intent of this Agreement is to provide a mutually respectful and beneficial relationship between the parties, within which the employee will be able to develop and apply confidently their professional knowledge and expertise to the best of their ability. To this end, the Employer will encourage involvement and consider ideas from the employee in such matters as may bear directly on the employee's work and career prospects.

It is further agreed that where the language of this Agreement is not specific or wherever there may be ambiguity or omission, every effort will be made by both parties to find a solution within the spirit and intent stated above.

## 1.01 Purpose of Agreement

The purpose of this Agreement is:

- a) to establish and maintain a harmonious and mutually beneficial relationship between the Association, its members, and the Employer; and
- b) to set forth the negotiated terms and conditions of employment for employees covered by this Agreement; and
- c) to advance professional standards among the employees covered by this Agreement; and
- d) to improve, on a continuing basis, the professional services provided by the Employer to the people of British Columbia.

#### 1.02 Definitions

Terms used in this Agreement shall have the meaning ascribed to them in definitions described in Appendix A to this Agreement.

## 1.03 Freedom of Association

Every employee is free to belong to, and to participate in, the activities of any association, society, organization, club or group without censure, or disciplinary action by the Employer, subject only to the limitation that such membership and activity shall not interfere with the performance of the employee's responsibilities, duties, or professional obligations. Disputes regarding the extent of such limitation shall be referred to the Joint Standing Committee for resolution.

## 1.04 Discrimination Defined

- a) The Employer shall not discriminate on the basis of race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, sex, marital or family status, sexual orientation, disability, age, union membership or activity, or political affiliation;
- b) For the purposes of this article, age means less than sixty-five (65) years of age;
- c) Article 1.05(a) does not apply with respect to a refusal, limitation, specification or preference based on abona fide occupational qualification or requirement;
- d) This Article does not preclude any program or activity that has as its object the amelioration of conditions of disadvantaged individuals or groups including those that are disadvantaged because of race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, sex, marital or family status, sexual orientation, disability, or age.

## 1.05 Workplace Harassment Defined

- a) "Workplace harassment" includes "sexual harassment" as defined below and "retaliation" as defined below and is one or a series of incidents involving unwelcome comments or actions **because of Indigenous Identity**, race, **place of** origin, **ancestry**, colour, religion, sex, marital or family status, sexual orientation, **gender identity or expression**, **physical or mental** disability, age, union membership or activity, or political **belief**:
  - i. when such conduct might reasonably be expected to cause insecurity, discomfort, offence or humiliation to another person or group;
  - ii. when submission to such conduct is made either implicitly or explicitly a condition of employment;
  - iii. when submission to or rejection of such conduct is used as a basis for any employment decision including, but not limited to, matters of promotion, raise in salary, job security or benefits affecting the employee; or
  - iv. when such conduct has the purpose or the effect of interfering with a person's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.
- b) For the purposes of this policy "sexual harassment" is defined as one or a series of incidents involving unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favours, or other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature:
  - i. when such conduct might reasonably be expected to cause embarrassment, insecurity, discomfort, offence or humiliation to another person or group;
  - ii. when submission to such conduct is made either implicitly or explicitly a condition of employment;
  - iii. when submission to or rejection of such conduct is used as a basis for any employment decision (including, but not limited to, matters of promotion, raise in salary, job security or benefits affecting the employee); or
  - iv. when such conduct has the purpose or the effect of interfering with a person's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.
- c) Sexual harassment most commonly occurs in the form of behaviour by men towards women; however, sexual harassment can also occur between men, between women, or as behaviour by women towards men.

Types of behaviour which constitute sexual harassment include, but are not limited to:

- i. sexist jokes causing embarrassment or offence, told or carried out after the joker has been advised that they are embarrassing or offensive, or that are by their nature clearly embarrassing or offensive;
- ii. leering:
- iii. the display of offensive material of a sexual nature;
- iv. sexually degrading words used to describe a person;
- v. derogatory or degrading remarks directed towards members of one sex or one sexual orientation;
- vi. sexually suggestive or obscene comments or gestures;
- vii. unwelcome sexual flirtations, advances or propositions;
- viii. unwelcome inquiries or comments about a person's sex life;
- ix. persistent unwanted contact or attention after the end of a consensual relationship;
- x. requests for sexual favours;
- xi. unwanted touching;
- xii. verbal abuse or threats; and
- xiii. sexual assault.
- d) Retaliation is any action taken against an individual in retaliation for:
  - i. having invoked this policy whether on behalf of oneself or another individual;
  - ii. having participated or co-operated in any investigation under this policy; or
  - iii. for having been associated with a person who has invoked this policy or participated in these procedures.
- e) For the purposes of this policy the types of behaviour which constitute workplace harassment include, but are not limited to verbal abuse or threats, offensive comments and actions deliberately designed to demean, belittle or humiliate an individual or group, and physical assault, and can occur:

- i. or at the office;
- ii. at office-related social functions;
- iii. in the course of work assignments outside the office;
- iv. in the courtroom;
- v. at work-related conferences or training sessions;
- vi. during work-related travel;
- vii. over the telephone; or
- viii. elsewhere if the person harassed is there as a result of work-related responsibilities or a work-related relationship.

## 1.06 Complaint Procedure for Sexual and/or Personal Harassment

- a) The employee shall file a written complaint within six (6) months of the alleged occurrence to either an excluded manager in their section or department, or to the Director of Human Resources.
- b) In the event that the employee has chosen to direct the complaint to the Director of Human Resources, the Director shall immediately advise the Association and the Employer.
- c) In the event that the employee has chosen to direct the complaint to an excluded manager, the manager will notify the Director of Human Resources who will ensure that the Association is appropriately notified, and will conduct and/or assist in the investigation.
- d) The investigation shall be concluded within seven (7) days of the complaint being received.
- e) The Employer may request an extension for the investigation period from the PEA Staff Officer or designate. The extension, if granted, shall not, in any event, be longer than fourteen (14) days from the date of the written complaint.
- f) The complainant will be given the option of having the PEA Staff Officer or designate present as an observer at the meeting(s) at which the complainant is present.
- g) The Director or designate who has investigated the incident shall complete a written report within three (3) working days of completion of the investigation.
- h) The PEA Staff Officer and complainant shall be apprised of the recommendation(s) and/or action(s) to be taken.
- i) Where either party to the proceeding is not satisfied with the Director's or designate's response, the complaint will, within thirty (30) days, be put before a panel consisting of an Association appointee, an

Employer appointee, and a mutually agreed upon chairperson and the majority decision will be final and binding. The panel shall have the right to:

- i. dismiss the complaint;
- ii. determine the appropriate level of discipline to be applied to the offender; or
- iii. make a further order as is necessary to provide a final and conclusive settlement of the complaint.
- j) An alleged offender under this clause shall not be entitled to grieve disciplinary action taken by the Employer which is consistent with the decision of the Director, Director's Designate, or the panel.
- k) Where the complaint is determined to be frivolous and/or vindictive in nature, the Employer will take appropriate action which may include discipline.

## 1.07 Inappropriate Use of Managerial/Supervisory Authority

Inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority takes place when a person who supervises or is in a position of authority exercises that authority in a manner which serves no legitimate work purpose and which ought reasonably be known to be inappropriate.

Inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority does not include action occasioned through the exercise, in good faith, of the Employer's managerial/supervisory rights and responsibilities and does not include a single incident of a minor nature where the harm, by any objective standard is minimal.

Where the allegation is based on a matter for which another dispute resolution mechanism exists, then this process shall not be utilized.

Where the complaint is found to be frivolous, vindictive or vexatious an employee may be subject to disciplinary action. Disciplinary action taken may be grieved pursuant to Article 4 (Grievances and Arbitration)

#### Procedures

- a) If there is an allegation of inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority, the employee will approach, within 30 days of the alleged occurrence or last of a series of occurrences, their supervisor or the first level of excluded manager or Executive responsible for Human Resources not involved in the matter, for assistance in resolving the issue. The supervisor/manager or Executive responsible for Human Resources will investigate the allegation and take steps to resolve the concern as appropriate within 30 days of the issue being raised by the employee. The supervisor/manager or Executive responsible for Human Resources will discuss the proposed resolution with the employee. The employee may have a union representative present during these discussions.
- b) If the proposed resolution is not acceptable, the employee may, through the Union, refer the matter, in writing, to the **Chief Executive Officer** or designate within 30 days of receiving the supervisor's/manager's or Executive responsible for Human Resources' response or when the response was due.

The written statement will provide full particulars of the allegation including:

- the name(s) of the individual(s) involved;
- the date(s);
- the specific actions alleged to constitute inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority;
- an explanation of why the actions complained of constitute inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority;
- witnesses, if any; and
- an outline of the steps taken, if any, to resolve the matter in (a) above.

The Chief Executive Officer or designate shall provide the respondent with a copy of the complaint.

- c) The Chief Executive Officer or designate will acknowledge, in writing, receipt of the Union's notice and will consider next steps, including investigation where necessary, and will take such steps as may be required to resolve the matter. The Union and the employees involved in the allegation shall be advised in writing of the proposed resolution without unreasonable delay.
- d) Where the matter is not resolved pursuant to (c) above, the Union may refer the matter to a mutually-agreed upon third-party mediator/adjudicator within 30 days of receiving the Chief Executive Officer's response or when the response was due.
- e) The mediator/adjudicator shall hear and determine any dispute between the parties over interpretation, application or any alleged violation of this clause. **The hearing shall be conducted In a fair and expedited manner.** The mediator/adjudicator may admit any evidence deemed necessary or appropriate. The mediator/adjudicator may:
  - 1) make findings of fact;
  - 2) decide if, on the facts, inappropriate use of managerial/supervisory authority has occurred;
  - 3) decide if, on the facts, the complaint is frivolous, vindictive or vexatious where that is alleged;

- 4) attempt to mediate a resolve;
- 5) dismiss the complaint.
- f) The decision of the mediator/adjudicator shall be final and binding and consistent with the terms of the collective agreement.

#### ARTICLE 2 UNION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS

## 2.01 Bargaining Unit

The bargaining unit shall consist of all employees of the Employer for whom the Association has been certified to bargain collectively pursuant to the *Labour Relations Code* of British Columbia, except those employees or classes of employees who may be excluded pursuant to Article 2.03 of this Agreement.

#### 2.02

# a) Bargaining Agent Recognition

The Employer recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees for whom the Association has been certified as bargaining agent.

## b) No Other Agreement

Subject to any requirement of the Law Society of British Columbia, no agreement with any individual employee or other organization shall supersede or contravene the terms of this Agreement and no employee covered by this Agreement shall be required or permitted to make a written or oral agreement with the Employer or its representatives which may conflict with the terms of this Agreement.

# 2.03 Excluded Positions

The following positions shall be excluded from the bargaining unit:

Chief Executive OfficerChief Operating OfficerChief Financial OfficerCoordinator, Executive OfficerCoordinator, Family Law ServicesCoordinator, Intake Services

Coordinator, PLC Executive Assistant

General Counsel & Corporate SecretaryHuman Resources AssistantHuman Resources CoordinatorHuman Resources AdvisorManager, Audit & InvestigationManager, Communications

Manager, Community & Publishing ServicesManager, Criminal, Immigration & AppealsManager, Digital DeliveryManager, Family Law Advice Services

Manager, Family Law Services Manager, Finance

Manager, Human ResourcesManager, Indigenous ServicesManager, Intake & Referral ServicesManager, Lawyer ServicesManager, Learning & DevelopmentManager, Parents Legal CentresManager, Strategic Planning & PolicySenior Financial AccountantSenior Human Resources AdvisorSenior Policy Analyst

## 2.04 Recognition and Rights of Association Representatives

- a) The Employer will recognize the following designated officials of the Association for the purpose of formal relations between the Employer and the Association: members of the Executive; local representatives; and such staff or counsel as the Association may see fit to retain.
- b) The Employer recognizes the Association's right to select local representatives to represent employees. The Association agrees to provide the Employer with a list of the employees designated as local representatives.

## 2.05 Bulletin Boards

The Employer agrees to provide bulletin board facilities for use of the Association where employees are actively employed.

#### 2.06 Picket Lines

- a). The Employer recognizes the right of an employee, as a matter of conscience, to refuse to cross a picket line arising out of a dispute as defined in the *Labour Relations Code* of British Columbia or the Canada Labour Code. Such absence shall be without pay.
- b). Failure to cross a picket line encountered in carrying out the Employer's business shall not be considered a violation of this agreement nor shall it be grounds for disciplinary action.
- c). The Employer agrees that it shall not request or require or direct employees to perform work in progress that is currently being carried out by those on a strike or locked out.

# 2.07 Bargaining and Bargaining Committee

- a) The Employer agrees to grant leave of absence with pay (including sufficient travel time) to employees who are representatives of the Association on the Association's Bargaining Committee required to carry on negotiations with the Employer. The Association agrees to bear all related expenses for such representatives. The maximum number of these representatives shall be four (4).
- b) The Employer recognizes that occasions may arise when a designated representative on the aforesaid Bargaining Committee is unable to attend at negotiations, and the Employer agrees to grant leave of absence with pay to an alternate representative on such occasions.
- c) The Association agrees to furnish the Employer with a list of designated Bargaining Committee members and their alternates and, upon request, to provide the Employer with a list of the Association participants at each negotiating session.
- d) Should additional employees be required to attend negotiations for the purpose of providing information or advice, leave of absence without pay may be granted, subject to operational requirements.

# 2.08 Time Off for Association Business

a) Without Pay

Leave of absence without pay but without loss of seniority will be granted subject to operational requirements:

- 1. to an elected or appointed representative of the Association to attend conventions of the Association and bodies to which the Association is affiliated; and
- 2. for elected or appointed representatives of the Association to attend to Association business, which requires them to leave their premises of employment.
- b) With Pay

Leave of absence with pay and without loss of seniority will be granted:

- 1. to employees called to appear as witnesses before an Arbitration Board;
- 2. to employees to attend joint Association-Employer meetings;
- 3. to Association representatives or their alternates pursuant to Article 2.04, to perform their local representative duties.

## ARTICLE 3 UNION SECURITY AND DUES CHECK-OFF

## 3.01 Information

The Employer shall advise the Association of the name and working address of any new member of the bargaining

unit. The Employer shall advise any new number of the bargaining unit of their union contacts including Chapter Chair and Labour Relations Officer. The Employer shall make reasonable efforts to allow representatives of the Association to contact and meet with a new member of the bargaining unit while the new member is on an orientation program in Vancouver or at Staff lawyer Conferences.

#### 3.02 Dues Deduction

Every employee in the bargaining unit shall as a condition of continuing employment, authorize deduction from their monthly salary of Association dues and fees. The Employer agrees to deduct twice monthly from the salary of each employee membership dues and fees in the Association in the amount specified by the Association and to forward to the Association the total amount of such dues or fees collected with the lists of those employees for whom deductions were made in the month concerned.

## 3.03 Income Tax Receipts

The Employer shall supply each employee, without charge, with a receipt for income tax purposes in the amount of deductions paid to the Association by the employee in the previous year. Such receipts shall be provided to the employees prior to March 1 of the succeeding year.

## 3.04 Association Security

- a) All employees in the bargaining unit who on November 1, 1992 were members of the Association or thereafter become members of the Association shall, as a condition of continued employment, maintain such membership (subject only to the provisions of Section 17 of the *Labour Relations Code*).
- b) All employees hired on or after November 1, 1992 shall, as a condition of continued employment, become members of the Association, and maintain such membership, subject only to the provisions of Section 17 of the *Labour Relations Code*.
- c) Any person who was an employee prior to November 1, 1992 who is not a member of the Association shall, as a condition of continued employment, become a member of the Association, and maintain such membership within thirty (30) days of signing this agreement (subject only to the provision of Section 17 of the *Labour Relations Code*).

#### ARTICLE 4 GRIEVANCES AND ARBITRATION

## 4.01 Introduction

The parties agree that grievances can frequently be resolved by discussion between the employee and their immediate supervisor. In the hope that disputes can be resolved amicably, discussions between the principals to any grievance shall be encouraged at each step. However, after a grievance has proceeded beyond the first step, such discussions will only occur with an Association representative present.

#### 4.02 Definition and Cause

The Employer and the Association recognize that grievances may arise concerning:

- a) differences between the parties respecting the interpretation, application, or any alleged violation of a provision of this Agreement, including a question as to whether or not a matter is subject to arbitration; or
- b) the dismissal, discipline or suspension of an employee.

# 4.03 First Step

In general, every employee may seek to settle informally with their immediate supervisor any dispute which may arise either with or without their local representative in attendance. Such informal settlement shall not be used as a precedent by either party. In the event that the dispute is not settled under this step, the immediate supervisor shall advise the grievor of the name and address of the Employer representative designated to handle grievances at Step 2.

## 4.04 Second Step

Through the Association, the employee shall submit their grievance in writing, describing the nature of their complaint and a remedy required, to the Employer's representative designated to handle grievances at this step, within thirty (30) days after the date:

- a) on which they were notified orally or in writing of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance; or
- b) on which they first became aware of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance.

A copy of the grievance shall be forwarded to the employee's immediate supervisor if said supervisor is other than the Employer's designated representative. Copies shall also be filed with the Association.

The Employer representative shall have fourteen (14) days from the date of receipt of the grievance in which to give a written reply to the employee and the Association.

# 4.05 Third Step

If an employee has not received a reply to Step 2 by the due date, or if they are not satisfied with the decision at Step 2 and wish to proceed further, The Association shall submit the grievance to the **Chief Executive Officer** or designate within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Employer representative's decision or after the due date for the decision. The **Chief Executive Officer** or designate will have thirty (30) days after receipt of the grievance in which to give their response to it.

## 4.06 Arbitration

Failing satisfactory settlement at Step 3, and pursuant to Article 5 of this Agreement, the Association may inform the Employer of its intent to submit the dispute to arbitration for final resolution within thirty (30) days after the **Chief Executive Officer**'s decision has been received or became due, whichever is earlier.

## 4.07 Time Limit Recognition (Postal)

In the case of a decision which must be forwarded by mail, the date of posting as indicated by the post mark shall constitute the date of reply for the purpose of this Article, except during a postal strike or immediately prior to an anticipated strike, where personal service is required.

## 4.08 Dismissal or Suspension Grievance

In the case of a dispute arising from an employee's dismissal or suspension, the grievance may commence at Step 3 of the grievance procedure within thirty (30) days of the employee receiving notice of dismissal or notice of suspension.

#### 4.09 Deviation from Procedure

The Employer agrees that, after a grievance has been formally submitted by the Association, the Employer representative will not conduct discussion or negotiation with respect to the grievance, either directly or indirectly, with the aggrieved employee without the presence of an Association representative. In the event that, after having initiated a grievance through the grievance procedure, an employee endeavors to pursue the same grievance through any other channel, then the Association agrees that the grievance shall be considered to have been abandoned. The parties agree that no procedure will be followed during the grievance or arbitration procedure which will result in a breach of the solicitor/client privilege.

#### 4.10 General Interpretation Grievance

Where either party to this Agreement disputes the general application, interpretation or alleged violation of an Article of the Agreement, the dispute shall be discussed initially with the Employer or the Association, as the case may be, within sixty (60) days of the occurrence. Where no satisfactory agreement is reached, either party may submit the dispute to Arbitration as set out in Article 5.

#### 4.11 Procedural Errors and Time Limits

In the spirit of this Agreement, it is the intent of the parties that a grievance shall not be invalidated due to procedural errors, provided such errors have no essential bearing on the substance of the grievance. Time limits for each step of the grievance procedure, however, may be extended only by mutual agreement in writing between the Association and the Employer. If the Association does not present a grievance to the next higher level within the agreed extended time limit, the grievance will be deemed to be forfeited.

# 4.12 Supervisory Employee's Responsibility

If a grievance arises as a result of the exercise of managerial or supervisory authority by any employee, the Association recognizes that the first responsibility of such employee is to the Employer, and it will not attempt in any way to influence such employee to act otherwise.

# ARTICLE 5 ARBITRATION

#### 5.01 Time Limits

Where a grievance is unresolved after exhausting the grievance procedure provided for in this Agreement it may be submitted for final resolution to Arbitration within the time limit stipulated in clauses 4.06, 4.10 or 6.03 of this Agreement. If the grievance has not been submitted within the time limit mentioned above, it shall be deemed to have been abandoned.

#### 5.02 Procedure

- a) The party submitting the grievance or dispute to Arbitration shall do so by notifying the other party in writing.
- b) Within 15 days from the date upon which a party has, within the time limit mentioned in clause 4.06 of this Agreement, notified the other party of its intention to submit a grievance or dispute to arbitration, the parties shall agree upon a single arbitrator. Should the parties fail to agree, they shall jointly request the Chairperson of the Labour Relations Board to appoint an arbitrator. The parties agree that all arbitrators under this Agreement shall have a Bachelor of Laws degree from a university recognized by the Law Society of British Columbia.
- c) The arbitrator may determine their own procedure in accordance with the *Labour Relations Code* and shall give full opportunity to both parties to present evidence and make representations. They shall hear and determine the difference and shall make every effort to render a decision within thirty (30) days of the conclusion of the hearing.
- d) The decision of the arbitrator shall be final, binding and enforceable on both parties and on any employee(s) affected by it. The arbitrator, however, shall not have the power to alter, modify or amend any of the provisions of this Agreement.
- e) Should the parties disagree as to the meaning of the arbitrator's decision, either party may apply to the arbitrator to clarify the decision, which they shall make every effort to do within seven (7) days of receipt of the application.
- f) Each party shall pay one-half (1/2) of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator.
- g) The time limits fixed in this Article may be altered only by mutual consent of the parties in writing.

# ARTICLE 6 DISMISSAL, SUSPENSION, DISCIPLINE AND RESIGNATION

#### 6.01 Burden of Proof

In all grievance matters involving disciplinary action against an employee, the burden of proving just cause shall lie with the Employer.

# 6.02 Disciplinary Action

a) An employee who is given:

- i. a letter of censure,
- ii. a letter of reprimand, or
- iii. an adverse report or evaluation,

shall be given an opportunity to correct the unsatisfactory performance or conduct before further disciplinary action is taken except in cases where the employee is being suspended or dismissed.

b) Where an employee is being suspended or dismissed, they shall be notified immediately in writing with a copy to the Association. Such notification shall state the reason for the action taken.

# 6.03 Rejection During Probation

- a) The Employer may reject any probationary employee for just cause. A rejection during probation shall notbe considered a dismissal for the purpose of clause 4.08 of this Agreement. The test of just cause for rejection shall be a test of suitability of the probationary employee for continued employment in the position to which they have been appointed, provided that the factors involved in suitability could reasonably be expected to affect work performance.
- b) Where an employee feels they have been aggrieved by the decision of the Employer to reject her/him during their probationary period, they may, within thirty (30) days of receiving notice of their rejection and through the Association, appeal the decision by arbitration.
- c) The time limits fixed in this appeal procedure may be altered by mutual consent, but the same must be in writing.
- d) Prior to the expiry of an employee's probationary period and, in the case of an articled student, prior to the midpoint of the student's term of employment, the Employer shall make an assessment of the employee's performance.

The Employer shall make every attempt to meet with a probationary employee in the eighth month of the probationary period where the employee shall be advised of the Employer's assessment of their performance or conduct. If the Employer has, at that time, any concerns with respect to the question of confirming the employee at the end of their probationary period, these concerns will be discussed in detail at the meeting and confirmed in writing. The employee will be given an opportunity to correct the unsatisfactory performance or conduct before further action is taken, except in cases where the employee is being suspended or dismissed. The Employer shall make every attempt to meet with articled students at the midpoint of the student's term of employment. The purpose of such a meeting shall be to assess the student's overall performance and develop a plan for assisting the student to make any improvement deemed necessary.

# 6.04 Right to Have Local Representative Present

- a) An employee shall have the right to have their local representative present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the employee believes might be the basis of disciplinary action. Where a supervisor intends to interview an employee for disciplinary purposes, the supervisor shall make every effort to notify the employee in advance of the purpose of the interview in order that the employee may contact their local representative, providing that this does not result in an undue delay of the appropriate action being taken. This clause shall not apply to those discussions that are of an operational nature and do not involve disciplinary action.
- b) A local representative shall have the right to consult with a staff representative of the Association and to have an Association representative present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the local representative believes might be the basis of disciplinary action against the local representative, providing that this does not result in an undue delay of the appropriate action being taken.

## 6.05 Termination

- a) The employment of an employee, other than a probationary or auxiliary employee, shall be terminated only in one of the following ways:
  - i. resignation;
  - ii. retirement, early or otherwise;

- iii. dismissal for cause;
- iv. abandonment of position;
- v. incapacity;
- vi. death:
- vii. layoff as provided in Clause 8 of this Agreement; or
- viii. as provided elsewhere in this Agreement.
- b) An employee who fails to report for duty for five (5) consecutive working days without informing the Employer of the reason for their absence, shall be understood to have abandoned their position. The employee shall be afforded the opportunity to rebut such decision and demonstrate that there were reasonable grounds for their not having informed the Employer.
- c) The employment of an auxiliary employee may be terminated at the conclusion of the period for which they were initially employed.

## ARTICLE 7 INTEREST ARBITRATION

- a) Where the Association and the Employer have bargained in good faith and fail to conclude a renewal or revision of the Collective Agreement, the parties may mutually agree to refer all outstanding issues to a three-person interest arbitration board.
- b) Each party will name one person to the board who shall in turn name a third person to act as chairperson.
- c) The special interest arbitration board shall have authority to make final and binding settlement of all outstanding issues. The parties agree that once any matter is referred to the interest arbitration board under this Article the parties waive their right to engage in a strike or lockout pursuant to the *Labour Relations Code*.

## ARTICLE 8 SENIORITY AND TRANSFER

#### 8.01 Accumulation

- a) Regular employees shall accumulate seniority from their date of initial employment with the Employer. Seniority shall continue to accumulate during sick leave, education leave, leaves of absence with pay or with partial pay, and leaves of absence without pay for periods each lasting 30 days or less. This Article does not apply to articled students or casual employees.
- b) Service seniority shall be used to solve differences among employees within a work unit regarding choice of vacation leave and other leaves of absence, on the principle that the employee with the greatest service seniority shall have first choice.
- c) An employee shall lose their seniority only in the event that:
  - i. they are discharged for just cause;
  - ii. they voluntarily terminate their employment or abandon their position;
  - iii. they are on layoff from continuous employment for more than one year;
  - iv. they refuse recall into a continuous position within their region.

## 8.02 Layoff and Recall

- a) The Employer will supply the Union with as much notice as is reasonably possible when employees are expected to be designated for layoff and will discuss any such expected layoffs with the Union.
- b) Prior to the layoff of employee(s) under 8.02(d), the Employer may, within a geographic location, canvass any employee or group of employees to invite:
  - i. voluntary placement into a vacant regular position with the Employer;
  - ii. voluntary resignation with severance as provided for in Article 8.02(1);
  - iii. voluntary resignation with placement on the Employer's vendor list.
  - iv. voluntary resignation with severance as provided for in Article 8.02 (1) and placement on the

Employer's vendor list.

- c) Where the position is relocated, the employee will be offered the position in the new location. An employee may decline this offer, with the understanding that the employee may then be subject to the provisions of this Article.
- d) i. The Employer shall notify regular employees with less than three (3) years seniority and probationary employees who are to be laid off, six (6) weeks prior to the date of the layoff or pay in lieu of notice.
  - ii The Employer shall notify regular employees with three (3) years or more seniority who are to be laid off, twelve (12) weeks notice of layoff or pay in lieu of notice.

## Layoff Procedure

- e) Where a layoff is to occur, the Employer shall designate the position to be eliminated. An employee, including a Managing Lawyer, whose position is to be eliminated can opt to claim another position, in the following order:
  - i. the position occupied by the employee in the area of law from which the employee was laid off with the least amount of service seniority in their office;
  - ii. the position occupied by the employee in the area of law from which the employee was laid off with the least amount of service seniority in their region as defined in Appendix C, or the position occupied by the employee in the area of law from which the employee was laid off with the least amount of service seniority in the province.
  - iii. In the event that the employee bumped in (i) or (ii) above is not the most junior lawyer or the laid off employee is the most junior employee in the area of law that they were laid off from, the displaced employee may bump the most junior employee in the area of law in which the employee has the necessary qualifications to perform the job.
  - iv. In the event of a dispute arising from (iii) above, over the assessment of an individual's qualifications, the parties agree that the matter will be referred to a mutually agreeable Third Party lawyer for a decision on whether the Employer has made a reasonable assessment of the employee's qualifications. The decision of the Third Party lawyer will be final and binding.

However, a Managing Lawyer cannot be bumped by a non-Managing Lawyer.

A regular employee may bump a regular, auxiliary or casual employee. The employee with the least seniority shall be deemed to have received the required Notice under 8.02(d) when the Employer notified her/him that a position or positions are to be eliminated which may result in their being bumped.

- f) Wherever practical, layoff of casual and auxiliaries employees will occur prior to layoff of regular employees. Layoff shall be in reverse order of service seniority.
- g) An employee whose position is eliminated must advise the Employer within two weeks of receiving notice where they have determined to exercise bumping rights. The Employer shall, within one week of being advised that an employee is going to exercise their bumping rights, give notice of this to the employee who is being bumped.
- h) If an employee does not exercise their bumping rights or if there are no bumping opportunities as described in 8.02(e), an employee may opt for one of the following:
  - i. to be placed on the recall list for a period of one (1) year from the effective date of layoff;
  - ii. severance pay pursuant to Article 8.02(k)

#### Recall

- i) A regular employee who has been laid off has the right of first refusal to any vacant position in the area of law from which the employee was laid off for a period of one year following layoff. If more than one lawyer is on layoff status, the right of first refusal is offered in order of seniority. The employer is to notify laid off lawyers of such vacancies.
- i. A regular employee who has been laid off has the right of first refusal to any vacant position in the {020E3A1&9Legal Services Society October 1, 2022 to September 30, 2025

  Page 12

- area of law from which the employee was laid off for a period of one year following layoff.
- ii. If there are no vacancies in the area of law the employee was laid off from, then the employee will have right of first refusal to any vacant position for which the employee has the necessary qualifications to perform the job, for a period of one year following layoff.
- iii. In the event of a dispute arising from (ii) above, over the assessment of an individual's qualifications, the parties agree that the matter will be referred to a mutually agreeable Third Party lawyer for a decision on whether the Employer has made a reasonable assessment of the employee's qualifications. The decision of the Third Party lawyer will be final and binding.
- iv. If more than one lawyer is on layoff status, the right of first refusal is offered in order of seniority.
- v. It shall be the responsibility of the employee on the recall list to keep the Employer informed of their current address and telephone number.
- j) For the purpose of calculating a layoff date for an employee on layoff and recall status who is recalled to casual or auxiliary employment, the layoff date for the purposes of recall shall be moved to a later date which is calculated by adding the period of the casual or auxiliary employment to the original layoff date.

# Severance Pay

- k) When a regular employee opts for and is entitled to receive severance pay, the severance pay will be calculated and paid in accordance with the following:
  - i. **Effective April 1, 2024:** Regular employees will be entitled to severance pay based upon **four (4)** weeks current salary for each year of service up to a maximum of twelve (12) months. Part years of service will be pro-rated.
  - ii. When an employee receives severance pay, that employee will be deemed to have resigned from employment.

If an employee's severance entitlement is the result of voluntary resignation pursuant to Article 8.02(b), the maximum amount will be six months' current salary.

## 8.03 Auxiliary Employees

- a) The Employer may hire auxiliary employees for a term certain where a position has become vacant as a result of the temporary absence of a regular employee.
- b) The Employer may hire temporary project employees in situations in which a position of limited duration has been created in order to allow the Employer to undertake an experimental project, or to fill a new position where funding may be limited to a specific period of time. Experimental projects are those in which the Employer is assessing the delivery of legal services not already carried out by regular employees or the method of delivery of legal services. Vacancies arising as a result of the creation of special projects shall be offered to regular employees in accordance with the provisions of Article 8.04 of this Agreement. Upon completion of the project, the Employer shall make every reasonable effort to allow regular employees to return to their former or an equivalent position.

#### 8.04 Vacancies

- a) Where a vacancy is to be filled within the bargaining unit, the Employer shall advise employees of this vacancy by posting notices of vacancies on **Courtyard**, for a minimum of six (6) working days. In selecting an employee to fill a vacancy the Employer shall give due consideration to an employee's seniority, compatibility with lawyers already working in the office concerned, salary level, experience and ability to do the job. The parties recognize the need of the Employer to attempt to employ lawyers with mixed levels of experience in a single office because of financial considerations and operational requirements. An employee who has applied for a vacant position but has not been chosen to fill the vacancy by the Employer may grieve the decision. Wherever possible, the employer shall fill vacancies first with existing employees in the same area of law of the vacancy, and only secondarily from outside the ranks of regular employees. In the event that the qualifications of applicants from outside the bargaining unit or from auxiliary or casual employees are similar to those of a regular employee, priority in appointment shall be given to the regular employee.
- b) For the purposes of this section, with the exception of the right to grieve, employee may include a person who is not in the bargaining unit. Seniority means the length of continuous service with the Employer whether or nota {0.20 F3/1 & plegal Services Society October 1, 2022 to September 30, 2025

  Page 13

person is in the bargaining unit.

- c) If an applicant is chosen from the bargaining unit to fill any vacancy, the applicant shall be placed on trial for a period of **four (4) months**. Conditional on satisfactory service, the employee shall be confirmed in the position after that period. In the event the successful applicant proves unsatisfactory in the position during the Trial Period, or if the employee is unable to perform the duties of the new position, they shall be returned to their former position, wage or salary rate without loss of seniority. Any other employee promoted or transferred because of the rearrangement of positions shall also be returned to their former position, wage or salary rate, without loss of seniority.
- d) The **Chief Executive Officer** of the Union or a designate may sit as an observer on a selection panel, including panel deliberations following selection tests, for positions in the bargaining unit. The observer shall be a disinterested party.

#### 8.05 Transfer and Relocation

It is understood by the parties that as a general policy, employees shall not be required to relocate from one office to another against their will. In cases where the Employer desires to transfer an employee who objects to the transfer, the employee shall not be required to transfer unless the Employer can demonstrate reasonable grounds for the transfer.

## 8.06 Articled Students

Students who article with the Employer shall receive a seniority credit equal to the period during which they articled with the Employer if the student obtains a position with the Employer as a Staff Lawyer within six (6) months of completing their articling period with the Employer, and after the employee has successfully passed their ten (10) month probationary period.

## 8.07 Seniority During Birth parent and Adoption Leave

Auxiliary employees, except regular employees who have become temporary project employees, do not accrue seniority during birth parent or adoption leave.

## 8.08 Retention of Seniority

A regular employee who resigns a position and within sixty (60) days is re-employed as a regular employee shall be granted a leave of absence without pay covering those days absent and shall retain all provisions and rights in relation to seniority and other fringe benefits, provided the employee has not withdrawn any municipal pension plan contributions.

# 8.09 Bridging of Service

If a regular employee terminates as a result of a decision to care for a dependent parent, spouse or child, and is reemployed, the employee shall be credited with length of continuous service at the time of such termination for the purpose of benefits based on service seniority. The following conditions shall apply:

- a) the employee must have been a regular employee with at least **two (2)** years of continuous service at the time of termination;
- b) the resignation must indicate the reason for termination;
- c) the break in service shall be for no longer than six (6) years; and during that time the employee must not have been engaged in remunerative employment for more than six (6) months, excepting employment with the Employer as a casual employee;
- d) the previous length of service shall not be reinstated until successful completion of the probationary period on re-employment.

## ARTICLE 9 OVERTIME

## 9.01 Application

This Article applies to all employees except students.

#### 9.02 Benefits

In lieu of direct compensation for overtime, the Employer shall provide a Staff Lawyer's Benefit Plan, as described in Appendix D.

#### ARTICLE 10 HOLIDAYS

#### 10.01 Paid Holidays

The following are designated as paid holidays: New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Easter Monday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, British Columbia Day, Labour Day, **National Day for Truth and Reconciliation**, Thanksgiving Day, Remembrance Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day, **four hours** on New Year's Eve and **four hours** on Christmas Eve, and any other day recognized and proclaimed as a provincial, civic or federal holiday for the locality in which an employee is working.

## 10.02 Holidays Falling on Saturday or Sunday

When any paid holiday falls on a Saturday or Sunday and is not being proclaimed as being observed on another specified day, the Employer shall designate, at its option, either the preceding Friday or the following Monday to be observed as the paid holiday. Where two (2) consecutive paid holidays fall on Saturday or Sunday and are not proclaimed as being observed on the two (2) other specified days, the Employer shall designate, at its option, either the preceding Friday and the following Monday, or the following Monday and Tuesday as the paid holiday.

# 10.03 Holiday Coinciding with a Day of Vacation

When any designated paid holiday falls within an employee's scheduled vacation, the employee shall be granted one (1) additional day's vacation at a mutually convenient time.

#### ARTICLE 11 VACATION

## 11.01 Entitlement

a) "Vacation Year" - For the purpose of this Article, the vacation year shall be the fiscal year commencing April 1st and ending March 31st.

A regular full-time employee who has received at least 10 days pay at straight time rates for each calendar month will have an annual vacation entitlement as follows:

Vacation years:	1 <sup>st</sup> to 5 <sup>th</sup>	Work Days: 20
	$6^{\text{th}}$	21
	$7^{\mathrm{th}}$	22
	8 <sup>th</sup>	25
	9th	26
	10 <sup>th</sup>	27
	11 <sup>th</sup>	28
	12 <sup>th</sup>	29
	13 <sup>th</sup> to 19 <sup>th</sup>	30
	20th and thereafter	35

Employees engaged on a part-time basis, or employees to whom a leave of absence without pay, in excess of one (1) month has been granted, or employees who terminate before the end of a fiscal year, shall be entitled to annual

vacation on a pro-rata basis.

- b) i. An Articling Student will be entitled to ten (10) work days vacation during their Articling year with the Employer;
  - ii. An Articling Student who completes some part of their Articles with another employer will accrue vacation entitlement with the Legal Services Society on a pro-rata basis.

## 11.02 Vacation Scheduling

Vacation shall be taken at a time mutually agreed to between the Employer and the employee. Subject to operational requirements, all employees shall be entitled to take their complete annual vacation during the period May 1st to September 30th inclusive. Subject to operational requirements, an employee shall be entitled to take their full annual vacation entitlement in one (1) unbroken period, or at their option, may take their vacation in two (2) or more periods.

# 11.03 Vacation Carryover

- a) Vacation entitlement shall be taken in the fiscal year in which it is earned. A single vacation period which overlaps the end of a fiscal year (March 31st) shall be considered a vacation for the vacation year in which the vacation commenced. The portion of vacation taken subsequent to but adjoining March 31st shall not be considered as vacation carryover. Effective March 1, 2023 an employee may carry over up to ten (10) days' vacation leave per vacation year except that total carryover shall not exceed twenty (20) days at any time.
- b) The Employer may permit an employee to carry over more vacation than permitted by this Article if there is a good reason for doing so. Permission to carry over extra vacation shall not be withheld unreasonably.
- c) This clause refers only to vacation which accrues during the term of the Agreement.
- d) Vacation which has accrued under this Article but is unused shall be paid out upon termination of employment at the rate at which it was earned.

## 11.04 New Employees

Employees in their first partial year of service shall accumulate vacation credits on a pro-rata basis.

#### 11.05 Vacation Credits Upon Termination or Retirement

- a) An employee leaving the service of the Employer shall be paid for earned but unused vacation entitlementon a pro-rata basis, except as provided for in Article 11.05(b).
- b) An employee scheduled to retire and to receive a pension allowance under the Municipal Pension Plan or who has reached the mandatory retiring age, shall be granted full vacation entitlement for the final fiscal year of service; however, employees shall not receive full vacation entitlement for more than one fiscal year subsequent to the last year in which they were actively at work.
- c) The Employer will make every effort to make this payment on the employee's last working day, but in any case will not delay payment beyond the time limitation imposed by the *Employment Standards Act*.

# 11.06 Leave of Absence With Pay During Vacation

When an employee is qualified for sick leave, bereavement, or any other approved leave with pay during their vacation period, there shall be no deduction from the vacation credits for such leave. The period of vacation so displaced shall be taken at a mutually agreed time. Notwithstanding Appendix E, an employee intending to claim displaced vacation leave must advise the Employer and provide necessary documentation within seven (7) days of return to work.

## 11.07 Callback from Vacation

Employees shall not be required to report for work during a period of vacation leave. When, during any vacation period, an employee agrees to be recalled to duty (at the employer's request), the employee shall be reimbursed for:

- i. all resulting travel expenses incurred by the employee and the employee's family for travel from the place of vacation, and return to the place of vacation, if applicable, and:
- ii. travel time required in proceeding to work and returning again to the place from which the employee was recalled, if applicable, shall not be charged against remaining vacation entitlement.
- iii. In lieu of i and ii, the employee recalled from vacation may elect an additional vacation entitlement of five (5) working days.

# ARTICLE 12 HEALTH AND WELFARE

## 12.01 Short Term Illness Plan

The Employer will provide the short-term illness plan described in Appendix E.

## 12.02 Long Term Disability, Life Insurance, etc.

- a) The Employer will maintain in good standing the long term disability, life insurance, medical insurance, extended health plan and dental plan, which are described in Appendix B to this Agreement, for which the Employer shall pay 100% of the coverage.
- b) It is the responsibility of employees to ascertain that coverage is available before treatment is undertaken which might give rise to a claim.
- c) For purposes of benefit entitlement under the Long Term Disability Plan, an employee's salary shall include their SLBP entitlement.

## 12.03 Pension

- a) The employer agrees to maintain enrollment in the Municipal Pension Plan and to advise the Association of any changes in the terms and conditions of the Plan;
- b) Employees who are employed on a continuous part-time basis have the option of enrolling as contributors to the Municipal Pension Plan.

## ARTICLE 13 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

## 13.01 Paid Bereavement Leave

- a) In the case of bereavement in the immediate family, an employee not on leave of absence without pay shall be entitled to special leave at their regular rate of pay, from the date of death to and including the day after the funeral with, if necessary, an allowance for immediate return travelling time. Such leave shall normally not exceed five (5) working days.
- b) Immediate family is restricted to: an employee's parent; step parent; former guardian; spouse, fiancé; common-law spouse; child; step child; brother; sister; father-in-law; mother- in-law; or any other relative with whom the employee permanently resides.
- c) In the event of the death of an employee's grandparent, grandchild, aunt, uncle, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, the employee shall be entitled to special leave for one day for the purpose of attending the funeral.
- d) If an employee is on vacation leave at the time of bereavement, the employee shall be granted bereavement leave and be credited the appropriate number of days to vacation leave credits.
- e) In addition to the leave allowed in (a) and (c), an employee may request special paid bereavement leave of one day to attend the funeral of a close friend or relative not listed in subparagraphs (b) and (c). Permission is required

from the Human Resources for such leave. A request for leave under this sub-paragraph will not be unreasonably withheld.

- i. Where established ethno-cultural or religious practices provide for ceremonial occasions other than the bereavement period in (a) above, the balance of the bereavement leave as provided in (a) above, if any, may be taken at the time of the ceremonial occasion. Such request is to be in writing and approved by the Employer. Approval shall not be withheld unjustly.
- ii. To promote United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples "UNDRIP" and Truth & Reconciliation Calls to Action Any self-identified Indigenous employee will be entitled up to seven (7) hours to attend ethno-cultural Indigenous religious practices for ceremonial occasions other than the bereavement period. Such request is to be in writing and approved by the Employer. Approval shall not be withheld unjustly.
- iii. Any employee with established ethno-cultural or religious practices will be entitled up to seven (7) hours to attend religious practices for ceremonial occasions other than the bereavement period. Such request is to be in writing and approved by the Employer. Approval shall not be withheld unjustly.

# 13.02 Special Leave (Note that changes to this section come into effect on April 1, 2023)

An employee not on leave of absence without pay shall be entitled to special leave at their regular rate of pay for the following:

a)	Marriage of the employee	14 hours
b)	Attending wedding of employee's child	7 hours
c)	Birth or adoption of the employee's child	7 hours
d)	Serious household or domestic emergency	7 hours
e)	Divorce hearing of employee	7 hours
f)	Attending their formal hearing to become a Canadian citizen	7 hours
g)	Attending funeral as pall-bearer or mourner	3.5 hours
h)	"Other": An employee shall be entitled up to fourteen (14) hours "other"	leave per year for
	any leave not already covered in collective agreement.	

All special leave provisions are subject to operational requirements.

Two weeks' notice is required for leave under subsection (a), (b), (e) and (f).

The employer may grant special compassionate leave for reasons other than those set out in Article 13.02(i), at its discretion. Permission is required from Human Resources for special compassionate leave.

# 13.03 Full Time Union or Public Duties

The Employer shall grant, on written request, leave of absence without pay:

- a) for employees to seek election in a Municipal, **Indigenous**. Provincial or Federal Election.
- b) for employees selected for a full-time position with the Union or any body to which the Union is affiliated, for a period of one (1) years.
- c) for employees elected to a public office for a maximum period of five (5) years.

# 13.04 Leave for Court Appearances

a) The Employer shall grant paid leave to employees, other than employees onleave without pay, who serve as witnesses in a court action, provided such court action is not occasioned by the employee's private affairs.

- b) In cases where an employee's private affairs have occasioned a court appearance, such leave to attend at court shall be without pay unless the employee chooses to take a vacation day.
- c) An employee in receipt of their regular earnings while serving at court shall remit to the Employer all monies paid to him/her by the court, except travelling and meal allowances not reimbursed by the Employer.
- d) Time spent in court by an employee in their official capacity shall be at their regular rate of pay.
- e) In the event an accused employee is jailed pending a court appearance, such leave of absence shall be without pay.

#### 13.05 Elections

Employees eligible to vote in a Federal, Provincial or Municipal Election or a referendum shall have the minimum consecutive clear hours in which to cast their ballots as specified in the relevant legislation.

#### 13.06 General Leave

- a) The Employer may grant an employee leave of absence with or without pay for reasons other than those specified in this Agreement;
- b) The Employer may grant a leave of absence to an employee requesting such time to work in an election campaign.
  - i. In the case of a Federal or Provincial election, such leave shall commence after the election writ is issued, and shall terminate no later than the day after the election;
  - ii. In the case of a Municipal election, such leave shall commence no earlier than one month before the election and shall terminate no later than the day after the election;
  - iii. Such leave shall be subject to operational requirements and shall not be withheld unjustly.

## 13.07 Definition of Child

Wherever the word "child" is used in this Agreement, it shall be deemed to include a child in the care of the Director of Child Protection or a child of a spouse, including the child of a common-law spouse, or a child to whom the employee stands in *loco parentis*.

## 13.08 Family Illness

In the case of illness of immediate family, as defined in Section 13.01(b), of an employee and when no one at the employee's home other than the employee can provide for the needs of the ill person, the employee shall be entitled, after notifying their supervisor, to use up to a maximum of two (2) days paid leave at any one time for this purpose. Maximum entitlement under this clause is four (4) days per fiscal year.

#### 13.09 Accumulation of Benefits

In all cases of leaves of absence without pay, of up to and including one (1) month, all benefits shall accumulate as though the employee was at work. When the leave of absence is for more than one (1) month, sick leave credits, seniority accumulation and health and welfare entitlements shall remain static subject to Article 6.05(b). An employee who is absent from work, while collecting Workers' Compensation benefits or an employee who is on birth parent leave, shall not be considered to be on leave of absence without pay, for the purpose of this Article.

#### 13.10 Leave for Medical and Dental Care

a) Where it is not possible to schedule medical and/or dental appointments outside regularly scheduled working hours, reasonable time off for medical and dental appointments for employees or for dependent children shall be permitted, but where any such absence exceeds two (2) hours, the full-time absence shall be charged to the employee's sick leave credits. "Medical and/or dental appointments" include only those services covered by the B.C. Medical Services Plan, the Dental Plan and the Extended Health Benefit Plan.

b) Employees in areas where adequate medical and dental facilities are not available shall be allowed to deduct from their sick leave credits the necessary time including travel and treatment time to receive medical and dental care at the nearest medical centre for the employee, their spouse, dependent child and a dependent parent permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides. The Employer requests a certificate of a qualified medical or dental practitioner, as the case may be, stating that treatment could not be provided by facilities or services available at the employee's place of residence.

#### 13.11 Maximum Entitlement

Leaves taken under Article 13.01 (Bereavement Leave), 13.02 (Special Leave), and 13.08 (Family Illness), and 13.10 (Leave for Medical and Dental Care) shall not exceed 10 days per fiscal year, unless additional special leave is approved by the Employer.

## 13.12 Other Religious Observances

- a) Employees are entitled to up to two (2) days leave with pay per fiscal year to observe their religion's spiritual or holy days not already provided for in Article 10.01, provided that the employee make up the time.
- b) A minimum of two (2) weeks' notice is required for leave under this provision. Where two (2) weeks' notice is not possible due to the unpredictable nature of the spiritual or holy days, then as much notice as possible shall be provided.

## 13.13 Position Upon Return to Work

Regular employees on leave of absence shall have the right to return to their former position.

## 13.14 Benefits During Leave

When an employee is on leave of absence with pay, the Employer shall continue to pay the premiums for the employee for the benefits available under Article 12 of this Agreement.

#### 13.15 Cultural Leave for Indigenous Employees

- a) A self-identified Indigenous employee may request up to fourteen (14) hours with pay per calendar year to organize and/or attend Indigenous cultural event(s). Such leave will not be unreasonably withheld.
- b) Employees will provide the Employer with the dates of the days for which leave will be requested. Wherever possible, a minimum of two weeks' notice is required for leave under this provision.

## ARTICLE 14 BIRTH PARENT, PARENTAL AND ADOPTION LEAVE

## 14.01 Birth Parent Leave

- a) A regular employee who has completed six (6) months continuous employment is entitled to birth parent leave of up to seventeen (17) weeks without pay. For purposes of this article, "birth parent" refers exclusively to any employee who is pregnant and who gives birth or whose pregnancy terminates.
- b) The employee shall notify the Employer in writing of the expected due date at least four (4) weeks prior to **the** expected date of the birth.
- c) The period of **birth parent** leave may commence as early as **thirteen (13)** weeks prior to the expected date of the birth.

## 14.02 Birth Parent Leave Allowance

a) An employee who qualifies for **birth parent** leave pursuant to Article 14.01, shall be paid a **birth parent** leave allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Benefit (SEB) Plan. In order to receive this allowance, the employee must provide to the Employer proof that the employee has applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to the *Employment Insurance Act*. An employee disentitled or disqualified from receiving employment insurance benefits is not eligible for **birth parent** leave allowance.

- b) Pursuant to the Supplemental Employment Benefit (SEB) Plan, the birth parent leave allowance will consist of 15 weekly payments, equivalent to the difference between the employment insurance gross benefits and any other earnings received by the employee's and 85% of the employee's basic pay.
- c) The Employee shall have the right to return to their former position.

#### 14.03 Parental Leave

- a) Upon written request a regular employee who has completed six (6) months continuous employment shall be entitled to parental leave without pay as follows:
  - 1) for a parent who takes birth parent leave in relation to the birth of the child with respect to whom the parental leave is to be taken, up to 61 consecutive weeks, which must begin immediately after the end of the birth parent leave, unless the employee and Employer agree otherwise.
  - 2) for a parent, other than an adopting parent, who does not take birth parent leave in relation to the birth of the child with respect to whom the parental leave is to be taken, un to 62 consecutive weeks, which must begin within the 78 weeks after the birth of the child; and
  - 3) for an adopting parent, up to 62 consecutive weeks, which must begin within 78 weeks after the child is placed with the parent.
- b) Where both parents are employees of the Employer and qualify for parental leave pursuant to (a) above, they shall determine the apportionment of the parental leave between them and advise the Employer.
- c) Such written request pursuant to (a) above must be made at least four (4) weeks prior to the proposed leave commencement date and be supported by appropriate documentation. The Employer will consider accepting less notice when there are exceptional circumstances preventing the full ten (10) weeks' notice.

## 14.04 Parental Leave Allowance

- a) An employee who qualifies for parental leave pursuant to Article 14.03, shall be paid a parental leave allowance in accordance with the Supplemental Employment Benefit (SEB) Plan. In order to receive this allowance, the employee must provide to the Employer proof of application and eligibility to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to the *Employment Insurance Act*. An employee disentitled or disqualified from receiving employment insurance benefits is not eligible for parental leave allowance.
- b) Pursuant to the Supplemental Employment Benefit (SEB) Plan, payments for those who opt for standard parental leave will consist of a maximum of 35 weekly payments, equivalent to the difference between the employment insurance gross benefits and any other earnings received by the employee and 75% of the employee's basic pay. Where an employee has opted for extended (61-week) El parental benefits, the total parental leave allowance paid under the SEB Plan will be the same as if the employee had opted for regular (35-week) El parental benefits, exceptit will be paid in reduced equal weekly instalments throughout the extended benefits period.

## **Benefit Waiting Period Allowance;**

- (a) An employee who qualifies for and takes leave pursuant to Clauses 14.01 (Birth Parent Leave) or 14.03 (Parental Leave) and is required by Employment Insurance to serve a one-week waiting period for Employment Insurance birth parent/parental benefits, shall be paid a leave allowance equivalent to one week at 85% of the employee's basic pay.
- (b) An employee who qualifies for and takes leave pursuant to Clauses 14.01 (Birth Parent Leave) or 14.03 (Parental Leave) and takes the maximum leave entitlement, shall be paid a leave allowance equivalent to one week at 85% of the employee's basic pay for the last week of the leave entitlement.

- a) Upon request and with appropriate documentation, an employee who qualifies for parental leave pursuant to Article 14.03 and who is the primary care giver of an adopted child is entitled in addition to the parental leave pursuant to 14.03 a further leave without pay of up to seventeen (17) weeks following the adoption of a child.
- b) Leave taken under this clause shall commence immediately following the conclusion of leave taken pursuant to 14.03.

#### 14.06 Medical Extension of Leaves

Employees who are entitled to leave pursuant to Articles 14.01, 14.03 and 14.05 and who are primary care givers shall be entitled to an extended **unpaid\_**leave of up to an additional **six (6) months** for reasons of the ill health of the child or primary care giver as confirmed by a doctor's certificate. Written notice must be given to the Employer at the earliest opportunity, preferably at least four (4) weeks prior to the expiration of leave taken pursuant to Article 14.01, 14.03 or 14.05.

#### 14.07 Benefits Continuation

For leaves taken pursuant to Articles 14.01, 14.03, 14.05 and 14.06, the Employer shall maintain coverage for medical, extended health, dental, group life and long term disability, and shall pay the premiums.

## 14.08 Entitlements Upon Return to Work

Notwithstanding Articles 11.01 and 11.03, vacation entitlements and vacation pay shall continue to accrue while an employee is on leave pursuant to Articles 14.01, 14.03, or 14.05 providing:

- i. the employee returns to work for a period of not less than six (6) months.
- ii. the employee has not received parental allowance pursuant to Article 14.04.
- iii. the employee was employed prior to date of ratification.

Vacation earned pursuant to this article may be carried over the following year, notwithstanding Article 11.03.

- a) An employee who returns to work after the expiration of **birth parent**, parental, adoption or extensions to such leaves shall retain the seniority the employee had accumulated prior to commencing the leave and shall be credited with seniority for the period of time covered by the leave.
- b) On return from **birth parent**, parental, adoption or extensions to such leaves, an employee shall be placed in the employee's former position or in a position of equal rank and basic pay.

# 14.09 Birth Parent and/or Parental Leave Allowance Repayment

- a) To be entitled to the **birth parent** and/or parental leave allowances pursuant to Article 14.02 and/or 14.04, an employee must sign an agreement that the employee will return to work and remain in the Employer's employ for a period of at least equivalent to the period of leave taken after returning to work. If an employee leaves on another **birth parent**/parental leave before the completion of the six months, the remaining time unworked will be added onto the required period of time to be worked after the employee returns from the subsequent leave.
- b) Should the employee fail to return to work and remain in the employ of the Employer for a period of six (6) months or more pursuant to (a) above, or resigns during that period, the employee shall reimburse the Employer for a pro-rata portion of the **birth parent** and/or parental leave allowance and benefits received under Articles 14.02 and/or 14.04 and Article 14.08.

## 14.10 Probationary and Auxiliary Employees

- a) A probationary employee or an auxiliary employee who has not completed six (6) months' continuous employment shall be entitled to **Birth Parent** and Parental Leave under the terms and conditions of the *Employment Standards Act*.
- b) A probationary employee or an auxiliary employee or a converted regular employee in a term position less than twenty-four (24) months who has completed six (6) months' continuous employment shall be entitled to receive an

amount not exceeding two months of her regular pay after her return to work and be actively employed by the employer performing their usual duties for a period of six month's continuous employment.

c) A converted regular employee in a term position with twenty-four (24) consecutive months or greater will be entitled to **Birth Parent** and Parental Leave entitlements as set out in Article 14.

# ARTICLE 15 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

## 15.01 Professional Development Training Fund

a) During the term of this agreement, the Employer will make available \$1,300.00 per staff lawyer per fiscal year for the purpose of payment of fees for professional development. In addition to course fees, the allowance can be used for conferences, CBA membership fees and activities, travel expenses not reimbursed in 15.01(b), computer **hardware** and software approved by the employer and reference materials. This allowance from one year may be used to prepay for course/activities to be taken in the next fiscal year. The allowance will be pro-rated for part-time employees with less than .6 FTE, and for new employees' first partial year of employment.

Use of professional development funds requires the approval of the employer. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Employees using this allowance must follow normal travel policies and all relevant clauses in this Agreement if travel is involved.

b) Expenses – Each lawyer may be allotted expenses, as described in the table below, in any fiscal year, according to the current expense tariff while attending professional development events outside their geographic area of practice. Authority to attend a course outside the lawyer's geographic area of practice will not be withheld unreasonably. In determining reasonableness the Employer shall consider the nature of the course, area of practice of the lawyer and appropriate opportunities the lawyer may have to obtain instruction in the content of the course within a reasonable period of time without taking the course.

Lower Mainland \$100.00 Outside Lower Mainland \$800.00

## ARTICLE 16 SALARIES

## 16.01 Salaries and Increments

- a) Employees shall be paid in accordance with Schedule A.
- b) Once placed in a level according to Schedule A, an employee shall move to the salary of the next level in accordance with Schedule A.D.3.

#### 16.02 Pay Period

The Employer shall pay salaries using a bi-weekly pay period system.

## 16.03 Interview Expenses

Employees shall be granted leave of absence with pay to attend an interview for a posted position. An employee who has two (2) years seniority and who is not on a leave of absence without pay shall have authorized expenses paid to attend the interview, provided that the interview is being held in a location more than one hundred (100) kilometres from the employee's normal work location, or if ferry travel is required.

## ARTICLE 17 COPIES OF AGREEMENT

The Employer shall, at its expense, provide each employee with a copy of this Agreement in booklet form. Copies shall also be made available to the Association.

# ARTICLE 18 PROFESSIONAL FEES

#### 18.01 Liability Insurance

- a) The Employer shall provide professional liability insurance. Provided the claim has not arisen as a result of an intentional act or omission or the gross negligence of an employee, the Employer shall pay the deductible should a successful claim be made against the employee. The Employer shall not make any change in coverage without the consent of the Association. The Association is entitled to be provided with a copy of the policy.
- b) It is the duty of the employee to immediately advise the Employer in writing when they first become aware of any situation arising from their conduct, or the conduct of another employee from, or for whom, they are assuming responsibility which may give rise to a claim under the policy, giving details of the conduct.
- c) The Employer agrees:
  - i. Not to seek indemnity against an employee whose actions in the performance of those official duties result in a judgment against the Employer;
  - ii. To pay any judgment against an employee, superannuant or former employee, arising out of the performance of the employee's duties with the Employer;
  - iii. To provide legal services and/or to pay approved legal costs incurred in the civil proceeding arising out of (ii) above. Wherever practical the Employer will consult with the employee on the naming of legal counsel.

except where a joint Employer/Union committee considers that there has been flagrant or willful negligence on the part of the employee in the performance of the employee's official duties.

- d) The employee is responsible for arranging their own insurance as required by the Law Society of British Columbia for any leave of absence longer than three (3) months.
- e) If the employment of the employee terminates, the Employer shall be entitled to recover a pro-rated portion of the professional liability insurance premium from the employee. The amount recovered shall not exceed the actual amount the employee is entitled to recover from the insurer.

#### 18.02 Law Society Fees

- a) i. The Employer will continue to pay on behalf of the employees, the fees for the Law Society of British Columbia.
  - ii. Subject to (iii) below, an employee on a leave of absence greater than three (3) months will convert their membership status with the Law Society of British Columbia to non-practicing status for the duration of the leave provided the Employer advises the employee in writing of this obligation at the time the leave is approved, and the Employer signs any required documentation. The employee will authorize the reimbursement to the Employer of the fees reimbursed by the Law Society of British Columbia. The Employer shall pay all administrative costs charged by the Law Society of British Columbia for the status conversions.
  - iii. In the event an employee elects to maintain practicing status while on leave of absence, they shall reimburse the Employer for the difference in fees between practicing and non-practicing status for the period during which the employee is on leave.
  - iv. A term employee will have their Law Society fees paid by the Employer on a pro rata portion for the period of the term worked.
- b) If a lawyer is newly hired or recalled and:
  - i. their Law Society fees for the year have been paid the Employer will reimburse the lawyer for apro rata portion of the fees they have paid; or
  - ii. their fees for the year have not been paid, the Employer will pay the Law Society fees for the remainder of the year.
- c) If the employment of the employee terminates, the Employer shall be entitled to recover a pro-rated portion of the Law Society fees from the employee. The amount recovered shall not exceed the actual amount the employee is entitled to recover from the Law Society.

- d)

  i. The Employer shall pay the Articled Student Fees as established from time to time by the Law Society of British Columbia and as currently set out in Part J, Schedule 1, of the Law Society Rules, for both the Law Society's Admission Programme and Training Course Registration for Articled Students employed by LSS;
  - ii. The amount LSS pays in (i) will be prorated if the student does not take their entire articles with LSS:
  - iii. If another organization or individual undertakes to pay the fees covered by this section, LSS will not be required to pay those fees;
  - iv. The Employer shall pay the bar call fees for a student who has articled, at least in part, with LSS within six months of completing their articles. If these fees have already been paid the Employer will reimburse the lawyer;

## ARTICLE 19 PERSONNEL FILE

#### 19.01 Access to Personnel File

An employee, or a person designated by her/him in writing, shall have access to the contents of their personnel file.

#### 19.02 Removal of Documents

- a) Upon the employee's request, any disciplinary documentation shall be removed from the employee's personnel file after the expiration of 18 months from the date it was issued provided there has not been any further infraction and provided it is not material to any pending disciplinary action.
- b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, disciplinary documentation respecting professional competency and formal employee appraisals shall not be removed from the work record or personnel file of an employee.

#### 19.03 Notification of Materials Added to File

If the Employer intends to place any documentation relating to disciplinary matters or career development on any employee's personnel file, a copy of this documentation will be forwarded to the employee concerned. It will be noted on the documentation that a copy has been placed on the employee's personnel file.

#### 19.04 No Unauthorized Disclosure

The written personnel record of an employee may not be revealed to anyone without the employee's express written consent, except, the Employee's managers and administrative staff who have responsibilities with respect to the personnel file.

## ARTICLE 20 AUXILIARY AND CASUAL EMPLOYEES

#### Auxiliary Employees:

## 20.01 Application of Agreement

Auxiliary employees shall not be covered by the provisions of the following Articles of this Agreement:

- i. Article 8 Seniority and Transfer
- ii. Article 11 Vacation
- iii. Article 12 Health and Welfare (except 12.03)
- iv. Articles 13.03(b) Full Time Union or Public Duties; 13.06 General Leave; 13.08 Family Illness; 13.13 Position Upon Return to Work; 13.14 Benefits During Leave
- v. Article 14 Birth Parent/Parental/Adoption Leave (except 14.11)
- vi. Article 15 Professional Development
- vii. Appendix B Health and Welfare Plan
- viii. Appendix E Short Term Injury and Illness Plan

# 20.02 Health and Welfare

In lieu of benefits under Appendix B (Health and Welfare Plans), auxiliary employees shall receive an amount which shall be equivalent to the cost of MSP and Life Insurance for regular employees.

#### 20.03 Annual Vacation

Auxiliary employees shall not be entitled to accumulate vacation credits but shall be paid the equivalent of six (6) percent of their earnings in lieu of vacation credits.

#### 20.04 Sick Leave

Effective January 1, 2023: Auxiliary employees with more than six (6) months of continuous service, who are unable to work because of illness or injury, are entitled to ten (10) days coverage at full pay in any one fiscal year.

## 20.05 Letter of Appointment

An auxiliary employee shall receive a letter of appointment clearly stating the employment status, rate of pay and expected duration of employment. A copy of the letter of appointment shall be forwarded to the Union.

## 20.06 Regular Status

- (a) An auxiliary employee who has completed twelve (12) consecutive months of work, shall be converted to regular employee status on a full-time or part-time basis. Law Society fees & professional developmentallowance will be prorated for the period of time subsequent to eligibility. A converted regular employee with less than fifteen (15) consecutive months of work is not entitled to the layoff and recall provisions as set out in Article 8.02.
- (b) A converted regular employee in a term with less than twenty-four (24) consecutive months of work shall cease employment at the end of their employment assignment and shall not receive severance. Notice of layoff shall be deemed to have been given at the time of hiring.

## 20.07 Layoff and Recall

- a) Auxiliary employees shall cease employment at the end of their employment assignment and shall not receive layoff notice.
- b) The employer shall notify auxiliary employees who are to be laid off prior to the end of their employment assignment one (1) month before the date of the layoff or provide one (1) month's pay in lieu of notice.
- c) i. Auxiliary employees shall accumulate seniority for the purpose of recall to auxiliary vacancies after the completion of six (6) months continuous service.
  - ii. An auxiliary employee shall lose their seniority only in the event that:
    - A) they are discharged for just cause;
    - B) they voluntarily terminate their employment or abandon their position;
    - C) they are on layoff from auxiliary employment for more than one year;
    - D) they refuse recall into an auxiliary position within their region.
- d) The most senior auxiliary employee on layoff will be offered the first auxiliary vacancy, provided they have the necessary skills and ability to perform the work being recalled into.

# Casual Employees:

## 20.08 Application of Agreement

Casual employees shall not be covered by the provisions of the following Articles of this Agreement:

- i. Article 8 Seniority and Transfer
- ii. Article 9 Overtime
- iii. Article 10 Holidays
- iv. Article 11 Vacation
- v. Article 12 Health and Welfare
- vi. Article 13 Leaves of Absence
- vii. Article 14 Birth Parent, Parental & Adoption Leave

- viii. Article 15 Professional Development
- ix. Article 18.02 Law Society Fees
- x. Current 20.05 Child Care Expenses
- xi. Appendix B Health and Welfare Plan
- xii. Appendix D. Staff Lawyer Benefit Plan
- xiii. Appendix E Short Term Injury and Illness Plan

#### 20.09 Health and Welfare

In lieu of benefits under Appendix B (Health and Welfare Plans), casual employees shall receive an amount which shall be equivalent to the cost of MSP and Life Insurance for regular employees.

#### 20.10 Annual Vacation

Casual employees shall not be entitled to accumulate vacation credits but shall be paid the equivalent of four (4) percent of their earnings in lieu of vacation credits.

## 20.11 Statutory Holidays

- a) A casual employee with a regular schedule of hours who has worked at least fifteen (15) of the thirty (30) calendar days prior to a holiday listed in Article 10.01 is entitled to a regular day's pay for the holiday.
- b) A casual employee who has worked irregular hours on at least fifteen (15) of the thirty (30) days prior to a holiday listed in Article 10.01 is entitled to an average day's pay for the holiday. This amount is calculated by dividing the employee's total wages, excluding overtime, earned in the thirty (30) day period by the number of days worked.
- c) A casual employee who has worked fewer than fifteen (15) of the thirty (30) days prior to a holiday listed in Article 10.01 is entitled to prorated statutory holiday pay. This amount is calculated by dividing the employee's total wages, excluding overtime, earned in the thirty (30) day period by fifteen.

#### 20.12 Letter of Appointment

A casual employee shall receive a letter of appointment clearly stating the employment status, rate of pay and expected duration of employment. A copy of the letter of appointment shall be forwarded to the Union.

# 20.13 Layoff and Recall

Casual employees shall not have the benefit of layoff and recall provisions of the Collective Agreement. These employees shall cease employment at the end of their employment assignment.

#### ARTICLE 21 GENERAL CONDITIONS

# 21.01 No Assignment of Contract

The Employer shall not assign the employee's contract of employment to another Employer.

#### 21.02 Outside Work

An employee shall not perform work for remuneration for any person other than the Employer without the consent of the Employer. Such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

#### 21.03 Resignation

Any employee who resigns from the Legal Services Society shall give written notice of resignation at least **one** month before the date of resignation and shall specify the last date upon which they will perform their regular duties.

## 21.04 Safety Committee

a) The Employer and the Union agree that policies and guidelines relating to Safety and Health shall be

established by the Health and Safety Committee. Membership of the Committee will be as outlined in Section 4 of the WCB Industrial Health and Safety Regulations with two (2) PEA representatives on the Committee. The Committee will meet at regular intervals to be determined by the Committee, to make recommendations on unsafe, hazardous or dangerous conditions with the aim of preventing and reducing risk of occupational injury and illness.

b) Committee members shall suffer no loss of pay as a result of time spent in carrying out their duties. Travel costs for Committee members to attend meetings, training or conduct investigations shall be approved at the discretion of the Employer and shall be borne by the Employer.

#### 21.05 Workload

An employee may initiate a discussion with their immediate supervisor to discuss workload as identified in their employment letter. The immediate supervisor shall meet with the employee within seven (7) working days of being notified to discuss potential workload remedial actions.

Within fourteen (14) days of the meeting, where;

- (a) a supervisor is not the excluded manager, the employee's supervisor and excluded manager will meet to discuss the circumstances; or
  - (b) the supervisor is also the excluded manager;

the excluded manager shall determine if steps for remedial actions to support the employee may be taken to manage the workload, that may include but are not limited to mentoring, additional training, reprioritizing work assignments, reassignment or redistribution of duties, providing additional resources, and/or posting vacant positions.

#### ARTICLE 22 JOINT STANDING COMMITTEE

#### 22.01 Structure

There shall be established for the life of the Agreement a Joint Standing Committee composed of two (2) Employer representatives and two (2) Association representatives. In addition, there shall be two (2) alternates representing each party.

## 22.02 Joint Standing Committee

This committee shall meet at the request of either the Employer or the Association and shall review matters, other than grievances, relating to the maintenance of good relations between the parties, including Training and Development.

#### 22.03 Joint Consultation

The Employer and the Association acknowledge the mutual benefit derived from joint consultation and its value in maintaining and improving service to the public by employees and agree, therefore, to consult on all matters of common interest, as appropriate, when requested by either party.

The Employer agrees to consult with the union prior to any changes being implemented to the Flexible Workplace Policy and/or the Guidelines for the Flexible Workplace Agreements at Parents Legal Centers.

## 22.04 Leave to Attend Committee Meetings

Employees attending meetings of the Joint Standing Committee shall be granted leave of absence with pay (including sufficient travel time).

#### 22.05 Minutes

Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Standing Committee shall be kept and a copy shall be sent to the Union and Employer.

#### ARTICLE 23 EMPLOYER'S RIGHTS

The right to manage operations and to direct employees is retained by the Employer except as this Agreement otherwise specifies.

#### ARTICLE 24 STANDARDS OF PERFORMANCE AND PROFESSIONAL REQUIREMENTS

a) Subject to any right given by the Agreement to an employee to grieve an assessment of the Employer as to the adequacy of the employee's performance, the Association recognizes that the Employer is the final judge of an employee's performance.

This clause is not intended to abrogate any right that the Law Society of British Columbia has to make a determination as to an employee's performance or to take action as a result of its determination.

## b) Performance Appraisals

When a formal appraisal of an employee's performance is carried out, the employee shall be given the opportunity to read and review the appraisal. Provision shall be made on the appraisal form for an employee to sign it. The form shall provide for the employee's signature in two places: one indicating that the employee has read and accepts the appraisal, and the other indicating that the employee disagrees with the appraisal. The employee shall sign in only one of the places provided. The employee who disagrees with the appraisal, and so signifies in the appropriate place, shall have the right to amplify the reasons for their objections in writing, and such amplifications shall be attached to, and become part of, the appraisal. No employee may initiate a grievance regarding the contents of an appraisal formunless the signature indicates disagreement with the appraisal. An employee shall, upon request, receive a copy of this appraisal form.

An employee appraisal shall not be changed after the employee has signed it without the knowledge of the employee.

## c) Professional Qualifications

The Association agrees that it is the responsibility of the employee to ensure that they are a member in good standing of the Law Society of British Columbia or, in the case of a student, that they are properly articled in accordance with the requirements of the Law Society of British Columbia and that fulfillment of the responsibility is a condition of employment.

# d) Professional Responsibilities

The Employer recognizes that an employee must work in a manner consistent with the Professional Conduct Handbook, the Law Society Rules and the codes of ethics established by the Law Society.

The Employer recognizes that an employee must be able to act independently in the representation of clients.

No employee will be disciplined for refusal to comply with an Employer-instructed course of action which, in the employee's opinion, conflicts with the aforesaid standards of the Bar, provided that in such a case the employee shall, upon request, be required to provide the violation of the relevant professional standard or code and the Employer shall have the right to seek alternative advice from the Law Society.

## ARTICLE 25 TRAVEL ALLOWANCES

## 25.01 Vehicle and Meal Allowances

- a) Mileage allowance for all miles traveled on the Employer's business shall be paid to employees required by the Employer to use their own vehicles in the performance of their duties.
- b) The allowance shall cover mileage to and from the employee's place of residence only when the employee is required to have their vehicle at work for use in the performance of their duties.
- c) The mileage rate shall be:

April 1, 2022	
61¢ per km	

Vehicle allowances for all distances traveled on Employer business shall be paid to employees required to use their own vehicle in the performance of their duties. The allowance shall cover distance to and from the employee's place of residence up to a total maximum of thirty-two (32) kilometres, only when the employee is required to have their vehicle at work for use in the performance of their duties.

d) Where meals are provided, no claim for meal allowances shall be accepted. Employees on travel status shall be entitled to meal allowance. Meal Allowance shall be paid at the following rates, and receipts are not required:

#### Meal Allowance:

	April 1, 2022
Breakfast	\$13.00
Lunch	\$15.00
Dinner	\$26.00
Total	\$54.00

- e) Notwithstanding the provisions above, the Employer shall change these rates within the term of the contract to reflect the rates paid to the majority of Legal Services Society employees. Such revisions shall be implemented on the same basis as implemented for the majority of Legal Services Society employees.
- f) All employees covered by this Agreement who are required to use their private automobiles in the course of their duties shall be reimbursed by the Employer for the extra cost of business insurance on their automobiles. Employees shall submit receipts for reimbursement of the extra cost of business insurance.

#### 25.02 Child Care

- a) When an employee is required by the Employer to perform work away from the employee's geographic location, or is required by the Employer to attend evening or weekend courses, and the employee consequently incurs child care expenses, the employee shall be reimbursed for the additional child care expenses upon production of a receipt. Such reimbursement must be approved in advance of the expense being incurred.
- b) Reimbursement shall only apply where no other family member, resident or non-resident, can provide the child care. The receipt shall be a signed statement including the date(s), the hourly rate charged, the hours of care provided and shall identify the caregiver/agency.

# ARTICLE 26 TERM OF AGREEMENT

## 26.01 Term

The Term of the Agreement shall be effective as of October 1, 2022 and shall remain in effect until midnight, September 30, 2025.

## 26.02 Salaries

Salaries shall be effective as of dates specified in Schedule A.

# 26.03 Notice to Bargain

- a) Either party may give notice to the other party not more than one hundred and twenty (120) days and notless than ninety (90) days next preceding the expiry of this Agreement, in writing, requiring the other party to commence collective bargaining with a view to the renewal or revision of the Agreement or the conclusion of a new Agreement.
- b) Where no notice is given under (a) above by either party, both parties shall be deemed to have been given notice on the ninetieth (90th) day prior to the expiry of this Agreement and thereupon collective bargaining shall {020£341} {91} egal Services Society October 1, 2022 to September 30, 2025

  Page 30

commence under the terms of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia.

### 26.04 Changes in Agreement

This Agreement may be varied or modified at any time as agreed to by both parties in writing.

## SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION BY:

# SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY BY: Allan Seckel, Chair Board of Directors Michael Bryant LABC Chief Executive Officer Salman Azam LABC Chair, Bargaining Committee Sarah Ash LABC Bargaining Committee

Harshada Deshpande (Apr 12, 2023 15:07 PDT)

Shawna LaRade (Apr 11, 2023 19:36 MDT)

Shawna Larade, R.P.F.

**PEA President** 

Harshada Deshpende PEA Bargaining Committee

Dawn McConnell (Apr 13, 2023 12:15 PDT)

Dawn McConnell PEA Bargaining Committee

Samiran P. Lakshman (Apr 13, 2023 13:58 PDT)

Samiran Lakshman PEA Bargaining Committee

Jeremy Orlego (Apr 13, 2023 15:00 PDT)

Jeremy Orrego PEA Bargaining Committee

Brett Harper (Apr 4, 2023 15:38 PDT)

Brett Harper PEA Labour Relations Officer \_\_\_\_

Nikolas Longstaff LABC Bargaining Committee

Agreement made this 13 day of June , 2023.

### SCHEDULE A PEA SALARY SCHEDULE

YEARS OF CALL	October 1, 2021 (without SLBP) 2% Increase	October 1, 2021 (with SLBP) 2% Increase	October 1, 2022 (without SLBP) + 455 *3.24%% Increase	October 1, 2022 (with SLBP) + 455 + 3.24%% Increase
ARTICLES	\$ 46,133.79	\$ 46,133.79	\$ 48,098.27	\$ 48,098.27
1	\$ 63,906.47	\$ 70,297.10	\$ 66,446.78	\$ 73,091.45
2	\$ 69,291.65	\$ 76,220.81	\$ 72,006.44	\$ 79,207.09
3	\$ 74,054.97	\$ 81,460.47	\$ 76,924.09	\$ 84,616.50
4	\$ 78,819.48	\$ 86,701.43	\$ 81,842.98	\$ 90,027.27
5	\$ 83,581.60	\$ 91,962.62	\$ 86,759.39	\$ 95,435.33
6	\$ 89,138.02	\$ 98,051.82	\$ 92,495.84	\$ 101,745.42
7	\$ 94,695.62	\$ 104,165.18	\$ 98,233.50	\$ 108,056.85
8	\$ 100,250.83	\$ 110,275.92	\$ 103,968.70	\$ 114,365.57
9	\$ 105,812.01	\$ 116,393.22	\$ 109,710.06	\$ 120,681.07
10	\$ 108,356.56	\$ 119,192.22	\$ 112,337.06	\$ 123,570.76
11	\$ 112,148.43	\$ 123,363.29	\$ 116,251.78	\$ 127,876.96
12	\$ 119,038.96	\$ 130,942.86	\$ 123,365.56	\$ 135,702.12
13	\$ 121,645.34	\$ 133,809.87	\$ 126,056.39	\$ 138,662.03
14	\$ 122,862.92	\$ 135,149.21	\$ 127,313.42	\$ 140,044.76
15	\$ 125,320.15	\$ 137,852.20	\$ 129,850.27	\$ 142,835.30
16	\$ 127,825.93	\$ 140,609.24	\$ 132,437.23	\$ 145,680.96
17	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A

YEARS OF CALL	October 1, 2023 (without SLBP) + 6.75% Increase (including COLA)	October 1, 2023 (with SLBP) + 6.75% Increase (including COLA)	October 1, 2024 (without SLBP) + minimum 2% Increase	October1, 2024 (with SLBP) + 2% minimum Increase
ARTICLES	\$ 51,344.90	\$ 51,344.90	\$ 52,371.80	\$ 52,371.80
1	\$ 70,931.93	\$ 78,025.13	\$ 72,350.57	\$ 79,585.63
2	\$ 76,866.88	\$ 84,553.56	\$ 78,404.21	\$ 86,244.64
3	\$ 82,116.47	\$ 90,328.11	\$ 83,758.80	\$ 92,134.68
4	\$ 87,367.38	\$ 96,104.12	\$ 89,114.73	\$ 98,026.20
5	\$ 92,615.65	\$ 101,877.21	\$ 94,926.96	\$ 104,419.66
6	\$ 98,739.31	\$ 108,613.24	\$ 101,173.09	\$ 111,290.40
7	\$ 104,864.26	\$ 115,350.69	\$ 107,420.55	\$ 118,162.60
8	\$ 110,986.59	\$ 122,085.25	\$ 113,665.32	\$ 125,031.85
9	\$ 117,115.49	\$ 128,827.04	\$ 119,916.80	\$ 131,908.48
10	\$ 119,919.81	\$ 131,911.79	\$ 122,777.21	\$ 135,054.93
11	\$ 124,098.78	\$ 136,508.65	\$ 126,580.75	\$ 139,238.83
12	\$ 131,692.74	\$ 144,862.01	\$ 134,326.59	\$ 147,759.25
13	\$ 134,565.20	\$ 148,021.72	\$ 137,256.50	\$ 150,982.15
14	\$ 135,907.07	\$ 149,497.78	\$ 138,625.21	\$ 152,487.74
15	\$ 138,615.16	\$ 152,476.68	\$ 141,387.47	\$ 155,526.21
16	\$ 141,376.75	\$ 155,514.42	\$ 144,204.28	\$ 158,624.71
17	N/A	N/A	\$ 147,088.37	\$ 161,797.20

### A. Wages

- i) Effective October 1, 2022: Increase all Years of Call by a flat rate of \$455 and a 3.24% GWI
- ii) Effective October 1, 2023: Increase all Years of Call by the annualized average of BC CPI over twelvemonths starting on March 1, 2022 to a minimum of 5.5% and a maximum of 6.75%, subject to the COLAMOU.
- iii) Effective October 1, 2024: Increase all Years of Call by the annualized average of BC CPI over twelve months starting on March 1, 2023 to a minimum of 2.0% and a maximum of 3.0%, subject to the COLA MOU.

### B. Managing Lawyer Recruitment & Retention Incentive

- i) Effective October 1, 2022, a \$1500.00 one time annual incentive payment.
- ii) Effective October 1, 2023 a \$1500.00 one time annual incentive payment.
- iii) Effective October 1, 2024 a \$1,500.00 one time annual incentive payment.

The incentive payouts as noted above in (i), (ii), (iii) is paid respectively September 30, 2023/2024/2025. The employee must be on the payroll September 30 to receive incentive payment. The incentive payout is pro-rated based on start date.

### C. Salary Classifications:

Managing Lawyer: A managing lawyer is defined as any lawyer who is designated as a Managing Lawyer by the Employer. **Effective October 1, 2024** a Managing Lawyer will be paid by year of call, as outlined in Schedule A—Salary Schedule to a maximum of Year Call 17. Year of Call is determined by Year Call Notes, as set out below.

Caseload Lawyer: A caseload lawyer is defined as any lawyer whose job description requires they carry an ongoing caseload. A caseload is defined as a CIS client referral. **Effective October 1, 2024** a caseload lawyer will be paid based on year of call as outlined in Schedule A – Salary Schedule to a maximum of Year Call 15. Year of Call is determined by Year Call Notes, as set out below.

Non-Caseload Lawyer: A non-caseload lawyer is defined as any lawyer whose job description does not require them to carry an ongoing caseload. A caseload is defined as a CIS client referral. **Effective October 1, 2024** a non-caseload lawyer will be paid based on year of call as outlined in Schedule A – Salary Schedule to a maximum of Year Call 11. Year of Call is determined by Year Call Notes, as set out below.

Effective October 1, 2024, a flat rate of \$450 will be added to Year of Call 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10. Please also refer to MOU J – Retention and Recruitment.

### D. Year Call Notes:

- 1. Years of call are interpreted to mean years of practice. Practice is work using professional legal training including, but not limited to, practice in a Canadian law firm, Crown Counsel work, counsel work with government, government agencies, nonprofit organizations, or corporations.
- 2. a) Disputes as to assessment of years of call will be referred to a mutually agreed third party for determination whose decision will be final and binding on the parties.
  - b) In reaching a decision the following will be examined:
    - 1. employment history
    - 2. degree of contact with the profession
    - 3. any other relevant consideration.
- c) If the parties are unable to agree on the individual to assess years of call then the chairperson of the Labour Relations Board will select an individual who will be familiar with the practice of law and with legal aid in B.C.
- 3. a) An employee's number of years of call will be determined as of the date of hire or, forcurrent employees, as of the effective date of this agreement.

- b) If an employee's whole number of years of call increases during the period of January through June, the employee's salary level will be increased on April 1st of that calendar year.
- c) If an employee's whole number of years of call increases during the period of July through December, the employee's salary level will be increased on October 1st of that calendar year.

### E. New Position(s)

If the Employer introduces a new position during the life of the agreement the Employer will submit a job description and a proposed classification to the Union in writing. Should the Union fail to object to the proposed classification within sixty (60) days of receipt of same, the classification shall be established. Where the parties are in dispute they shall meet to discuss and negotiate a classification. Any dispute on classification may be referred through the grievance procedure.

### F. Reclassification

Where the Employer makes a significant change in the job content of a position the Employer will submit a job description and a proposed classification to the Union in writing. Should the Union fail to object to the proposed classification within sixty (60) days of receipt of same, the classification shall be established. Where the parties are in dispute they shall meet to discuss and negotiate a classification. Any dispute on classification may be referred through the grievance procedure.

### G. Substitution Pay

When an employee is designated by the Employer to substitute in a higher paying classification for a period of five (5) working days or greater they shall be paid an eight (8) percent increase in salary from their own classification. Substitution pay is not payable when an employee has not been designated by the Employer to substitute.

### **APPENDICES**

### A. DEFINITIONS

- 1. ASSOCIATION means the Professional Employees Association.
- **2.** DAY means a calendar day except as otherwise specified.
- **3.** EMPLOYEE means staff lawyers and articling students.

Employee means a member of the bargaining unit and includes:

- a) Regular employee meaning an employee who is employed for work which is of a continuous full-time or continuous part-time nature;
- b) Auxiliary employee meaning a temporary employee who is employed for work which is not of a continuous nature or is for a term less than twelve (12) months such as:
  - 1. replacement of employees on vacation, sick or other leave;
  - 2. positions created to carry out special projects or work which is not continuous;
  - 3. temporary positions as may be necessary to cover varying workload requirements.
- c) Casual employee meaning an employee who is employed for work which is not of a continuous nature and where the employee works variable hours on an as-needed basis such as:
  - 1. assisting with work backlog or overflow
  - 2. basic supervision of files for unexpected or temporary absence of another employee
  - 3. consultation or file review for special projects.
- **d)** Probationary employees are employees who are in their first **eight** months of employment with the Employer.
- **4.** EMPLOYER means the Legal Services Society.
- 5. LOCAL REPRESENTATIVE means an employee designated by the Association to represent other employees within a particular geographic jurisdiction and to assist them in such matters as the handling of grievances.
- **6.** PARTY means either the Professional Employees Association or the Legal Services Society, as the context may require and in the plural, both.
- 7. TRIAL PERIOD is the first six months of a new position that is occupied by an employee who has passed their probationary period in a different position.
- **8.** YEAR means a fiscal year, unless otherwise stated.

### B. HEALTH AND WELFARE PLAN

### 1. Basic Medical Coverage

All regular employees may choose to be covered by the medical plan for which the British Columbia Plan is the licensed carrier. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the regular premium for all employees.

### 2. Extended Health Care

- a) The Employer will maintain in good standing the Extended Health Care Plan, which is in existence at the time of this Agreement, for which the Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the monthly premium for all employees and their families. The employee shall pay a seventy-five dollar (\$75) deductible per family per year effective January 01, 2015. An employee shall be eligible for coverage under this plan from the first of the month following the month in which the employee completes six (6) months of employment.
- b) Effective March 01, 2020, there will be a maximum annual cap placed on each of the following benefits under the Extended Health Care Plan: Massage Practitioner (\$1,000.00) and Physiotherapist (\$2,000.00).

**Note:** The Employer agrees to provide a direct payment card.

c) Generic Drugs – Effective March 01, 2020, the Employer will introduce mandatory generic substitution.

### 3. Dental Plan

The Employer agrees to pay the dental premiums necessary to provide one hundred percent (100%) coverage in plan A; sixty percent (60%) coverage in plan B; effective June 1, 2023 fifty-five percent (55%) coverage in plan C, to a lifetime maximum payout of \$3,500.00 at 50% coverage. An employee shall be eligible for coverage under the Dental Plan from the first of the month following the month in which the employee completes six (6) months of employment.

### 4. Enrolment Option for Articled Students

Articled Students who article with the Employer will have the option to pay 100% of the premiums through payroll deduction for enrolment in the BC Medical Plan, Extended Health Care Plan and Dental Plan benefits for the duration of their term upon completion of carrier eligibility requirements. If an Articled Student opts to pay for these benefits it is a requirement to remain enrolled for the duration of their term.

### 5. Group Life

- a) The Employer shall, at its expense, provide to all regular employees a mutually agreeable Group Life Insurance Plan.
- b) The Group Life Plan shall include the following provisions for accidental death or dismemberment;

i.	loss of life (in addition to coverage provided under (a));	Principal Sum
ii.	loss of both hands or both feet;	Principal Sum
iii.	loss of sight of both eyes;	Principal Sum
iv.	loss of one hand or one foot and sight of one eye;	Principal Sum
v.	loss of one hand or one foot;	2/3 Principal Sum
vi.	loss of sight of one eye;	2/3 Principal Sum
vii.	loss of one arm or one leg;	3/4 Principal Sum
viii.	loss of thumb and index finger of one hand;	1/3 Principal Sum
ix.	loss of speech and hearing;	Principal Sum
х.	loss of speech or hearing;	1/2 Principal Sum
xi.	loss of hearing in one ear;	1/6 Principal Sum
xii.	loss of use of both arms or both hands;	Principal Sum
xiii.	loss of use of both legs;	Principal Sum
xiv.	loss of use of one arm;	3/4 Principal Sum
XV.	loss of use of one hand;	2/3 Principal Sum

c) In addition to the Group Life Plan and the Long Term Disability Plan, the Employer shall also maintain an insurance plan which provides for an additional death benefit of \$100,000 where an employee's death resulted from an air travel accident while on Employer's business. Provisions under this Article are subject to carrier limitations.

### 6. Long Term Disability

- a) i. Regular full-time employees shall be covered by the Long Term Disability Plan upon completion of six (6) months active employment with the Employer. To be covered by the Plan, a regular part-time employee must be working in a position that requires at least half-time work on a regularly scheduled basis, and must have completed six (6) months active service in such a position.
  - ii. Where an employee is converted from casual to regular status, plan coverage shall commence the earlier of (a)(i) above, or upon the completion of six (6) months of full time, unbroken employment from the date the employee qualified for Short Term Illness and Injury Plan benefits under Appendix E.
- b) The employees shall be entitled to coverage pursuant to Section 4(a) while on Long Term Disability. Employees shall be entitled to coverage pursuant to Sections 1,2,3,4(b) and 4(c) during the first two (2) years that they are on Long Term Disability.
- c) Monthly benefit levels shall be equal to the sum of:
  - i. sixty-six and two-thirds percent  $(66^2/_3\%)$  of the first \$1,900.00 of monthly earnings; and
  - ii. fifty percent (50%) of the monthly earnings above \$1,900.00 to a maximum monthly benefit of \$4,500.00;
  - For any lawyer on Long Term Disability at the date of signing the collective agreement, there will be an annual cost-of-living adjustment, equal to five percent (5%) of the employee's net monthly income, after a continuous period of twelve (12) months total disability beyond the completion of the waiting period.
  - iv. After the date of signing, any lawyer going on Long Term Disability will have an annual cost-of-living adjustment, not to exceed five percent (5%), equal to the cost of living, as measured by Stats Canada for British Columbia, after a continuous period of sixty (60) months total disability beyond the completion of the waiting period.
- d) In addition to the Group Life Plan and the Long Term Disability Plan, the Employer shall also maintain an insurance plan which provides for an additional death benefit of \$100,000 where an employee's death resulted from an air travel accident while on Employer's business. Provisions under this Article are subject to carrier limitations.
- e) Upon recovery within twenty-four (24) months of the date on which an employee became eligible for Long Term Disability, the employee shall be entitled to return to the position to which they were last employed. Thereafter, they shall be considered to be on layoff and entitled to fill any position becoming vacant within their layoff and recall unit which they have the ability to perform.
- f) Notwithstanding (e) above, an employee in receipt of long term disability benefits will be considered an employee for purposes of municipal pension. Employees will not be covered by any other portion of the Collective Agreement.

### 7. Limitation of Liability

The Employer's liability under Articles 4 and 5 is limited to the payment of applicable premiums. The Employer is not the insurer. Articles 4 and 5 are subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan.

### C. LAYOFF/RECALL REGIONS

For the purposes of Article 8.02, the geographic locations shall be as follows:

Region I Lower Mainland (Vancouver, Surrey)

Region II Campbell River

Duncan Victoria

Region III Kamloops

Williams Lake

Region IV Prince George

Smithers/Hazelton Terrace

Should the Employer open new offices and/or close offices in locations not on this list, these offices shall be added and/or removed accordingly.

### D. STAFF LAWYER BENEFIT PLAN

LSS will provide the following Staff Lawyer Benefit Plan (SLBP) to all regular employees (but not to articled law students) covered by this Agreement.

- 1. "Gross Salary" is the amount of salary actually earned inclusive of the following deductions: income tax, unemployment insurance and Canada Pension Plan, but does not include any Northern Allowance. "Plan year" is from the date of employment to March 31 of the first year of employment and from April 1 to the following March 31 of each subsequent year, or the date of the termination.
- 2. The SLBP is equivalent to 10% of the gross salary earned during the plan year, and may be taken in either extra time off, a lump sum cash payment, or a combination of the two, to the extent permitted below.
- 3. Auxiliary employees or auxiliary project employees shall be entitled to exercise the cash option only.
- 4. A regular employee may elect to receive a cash payment of all or part of the SLBP benefit earned in the plan year, to the extent permitted below.
- 5. A regular employee may elect to transfer all or part of the SLBP benefit earned during the plan year to a time bank. Time choices are calculated based on 2% of plan year salary being equivalent to five (5) working days where the employee has been employed for 12 months in the plan year, and a pro-rata portion where the employee has been employed for fewer months. Time may be extracted from the time bank in the manner described below.
- 6. The SLBP benefit will not be considered to have been "earned" until March 31 of each year in which the Plan is in effect, or until the date of termination of employment, whichever is earlier.
- 7. Each employee shall designate not later than March 31 of each year their choice for that particular planyear, i.e. to take all benefits in cash, bank all benefits as time, or to bank some time and take some cash, as the case may be.
- 8. The time bank may be converted to a cash payment at any time following the plan year. The employee shall give sixty (60) days notice of their intention to convert all or part of their time bank to cash. The cash payout will be based on the original bank cash value, i.e. on the value at the date such leave was earned and will relate to the first earned benefit first.
- 9. Time may be extracted from the time bank to take an additional vacation leave of up to five (5) working days per annum, the scheduling of which shall be subject to operational requirements. The balance of the time bank shall be accumulated and taken as a continuous period of leave not sooner than once every three years and not later than once every eight years unless otherwise approved by the **Chief Executive Officer**.

- 10. Time may be extracted from the time bank as set out herein, but all time taken off must be at a time agreeable to both the employee and the **Chief Executive Officer** or designate. Prior approval shall be obtained from the **Chief Executive Officer** or designate. Unused vacation time in excess of ten (10) days, must be taken in conjunction with SLBP leave. The taking of leave must be scheduled so as to accommodate the operations of the staff lawyer's office during their absence.
- 11. An employee who leaves the employment of LSS and who has accumulated time in their time bank shall be paid the cash equivalent, calculated on the original bank case value, i.e. on the value at the date such leave was earned. Entitlement to the plan benefits shall be calculated up to the date of termination. The plan benefit shall not be earned in relation to any severance payment (i.e. in lieu of reasonable notice made following a layoff or dismissal.)
  - An employee may, at their option, defer the payment until a date of their choosing in the calendar year following the year in which they leave the employment of LSS. The employee will reimburse LSS for any extra Employer cost, necessitated by the deferral, including Employer payments to the Canada Pension Plan.
- 12. An employee who terminates their employment with LSS shall not extract time from their time bank immediately prior to their date of termination.
- 13. An employee shall not earn plan benefits while on leave pursuant to the plan. However LSS shall continue to provide benefits pursuant to Article 12 of this Agreement while the employee is on plan leave.
- 14. This plan shall be effective as of April 1, 1981. All benefits earned under LSS's SLBP prior to that date shall be transferred to this plan and subject to these provisions.
- a) Vacation credits will accrue to any SLBP earned after April 1, 1983 and subsequently taken as time
  off.
  - b) No vacation will accrue to any SLBP benefits earned prior to April 1, 1982 and subsequently taken as time off except as set out in (c) below.
  - Vacation credits will accrue to any SLBP benefits taken as time off for periods not exceeding one week.
  - d) A statutory holiday which occurs during SLBP leave will be considered to be a statutory holiday and not part of SLBP leave.
- 16. Notwithstanding point 12 above, an employee may extract time from their time bank immediately prior to retirement as a pre-retirement leave.
- 17. Before using the time bank, an employee must sign an agreement that they will return to work and remain in LSS's employ for a period equal to the SLBP time taken. Should the employee fail to return to work and remain in the employ of LSS for such time, the employee shall reimburse LSS for the difference between the amount paid to the employee and the original bank case value.

### E. SHORT TERM INJURY AND ILLNESS PLAN

### 1.01 Eligibility

- a) Employees shall be covered by the Short Term Illness and Injury Plan upon completion of six (6) months of service with the Employer.
- b) Employees with less than six (6) months of service, who are unable to work because of illness or injury, are entitled to six (6) days coverage at full pay in any one fiscal year.
- c) Employees with three (3) months but less than six (6) months of service will be entitled to fifteen (15) weeks (75 working days) of coverage, consisting of the above six (6) days, or what remains of the six (6) days entitlement, at full pay, and the remainder of the fifteen (15) weeks at two-thirds of pay, not to exceed a maximum weekly benefit of \$175. or the E.I. maximum weekly sickness benefit, whichever is higher.
- d) Notwithstanding (a), (b) and (c) above, where an employee is on a claim recognized by the Workers' Compensation Board while the employee was on the Employer's business, they shall be entitled to leave at their regular rate of pay up to a maximum of 130 days for any one claim in lieu of benefits as outlined in Section 1.02. In such cases the compensation payable by the Workers' Compensation Board shall be remitted to the Employer.
- e) Pay for a part-time employee under this plan shall be based on their part-time percentage of full-time employment at date of present appointment.
- f) Probationary employees or employees on a Trial Period who receive benefits under this clause shall automatically have their probationary period extended for the period of time the employee was in receipt of such benefits, providing such absence is in excess of a total of five working days.

### 1.02 Short Term Plan Benefit (Note that changes to this section come into effect on April 1, 2024)

- a) Eligible employees are granted **ten (10)** sick days per fiscal year.
- b) Employees who exhaust all or part of their **ten (10)** working days entitlement at 100 percent of pay in a fiscal year will have it reinstated in the following fiscal year upon return to work.
- c) Any unused sick leave, to a maximum of **ten (10)** days may be carried over to the next fiscal year, to a maximum of **sixteen (16)** full-pay sick days in any one fiscal year.
- d) A part-time eligible employee shall be entitled to sick leave credits on a pro rata basis.
- e) Where an employee is absent from work because of illness or injury the employee shall be entitled to claim sick leave at their regular rate of pay for a maximum period equivalent to their accumulated sick leavedays.
- f) In the event that an employee is unable to work because of illness or injury beyond the period of coverage provided in (a), (b), (c) or (d) above, they will be entitled to a benefit of 75 percent of pay for a period not to exceed 180 calendar days from the date of absence (Short Term Plan Period).

### 1.03 Recurring Disabilities

- a) Employees who return to work after being absent because of illness or injury, and within five (5) consecutive scheduled days of work again become unable to work because of the <u>same illness</u> or injury will have their 180 calendar day maximum benefit period reduced by all previous periods of absence because of that illness or injury which were not separated by at least five (5) consecutive scheduled days of work.
- b) Employees who return to work after being absent because of illness or injury and within five (5) consecutive scheduled days of work again become unable to work because of a <u>new</u> illness or injury unrelated to the illness or injury that caused the previous absence shall be entitled to a further 180 calendar days of benefits under this plan.

- c) Employees who return to work after being absent because of illness or injury, and after working fifteen (15) or more consecutive scheduled days of work again become unable to work because of the same illness or injury will be entitled to a further 180 calendar days of benefits under this plan. This does not apply to an employee who has returned to work on a trial basis as approved by the bargaining principals. In such cases, that maximum benefit period shall continue to be as defined in 1.02(e).
- d) Employees who return to work after a period of illness or injury and who do not work the same number of hours that were scheduled prior to the illness or injury shall receive pro-rated benefits under this plan, however, not beyond 180 calendar days from the initial date of absence as defined in Section 1.01(a), if absence is due to the same illness or injury.

### 1.04 Doctor's Certificate of Inability to Work

The Employer may require an employee who is unable to work because of illness or injury to provide a statement from:

- a) a medical practitioner qualified to practice in the Province of B.C.; or
- b) where necessary, from a medical practitioner licensed to practice in the Province of Alberta or the Yukon; or
- c) the consulting physician to whom the employee is referred by the medical practitioner in (a) or (b) above, providing medical evidence of the employee's inability to work in any of the following circumstances:
  - i. where it appears that a pattern of consistent or frequent absence from work is developing;
  - ii. where the employee has been absent from work for six (6) consecutive days of work;
  - iii. where at least thirty (30) days have elapsed since the last statement was obtained and the employee has been in receipt of plan benefits throughout that period.

Benefits will cease to be paid when an employee fails to provide satisfactory evidence of medical disability during the benefit period.

### 1.05 Integration With Other Disability Income

Short term benefits will be reduced by all other disability benefits to which the absent employee is entitled except disability income which was being received prior to the illness or injury resulting in the employee being absent from work and which is unrelated to the illness or injury causing the current absence. Other disability income benefits will include:

- a) any amount the absent employee received from any group insurance, wage continuation or pension plan of the Employer,
- b) any amount of disability income provided by any compulsory Act or law, except Employment Insurance sickness benefits and WCB benefits payable in accordance with Section 1.01(d).
- any periodic benefit payment from the Canada or Quebec pension plan or other social security plan of any country.

Notwithstanding the above, in the case of personal insurance coverage only, integration will apply to the extent that the combination of Plan benefits and personal insurance disability income benefits exceed either:

- i. 100 per cent of pay; or
- ii. the applicable benefit percentage of the individual's average total monthly income in the twelve(12) month period immediately preceding commencement of the disability, whichever is the greater. Where provision (b) is to apply, the employee will be required to provide satisfactory evidence of their total monthly income.

### 1.06 Benefits Not Paid During Certain Periods

Benefits will not be paid when an employee is:

- a) receiving designated paid holiday pay,
- b) engaged in an occupation for wage profit,
- on strike or is locked out unless the strike or lockout occurred after the illness or injury resulting in the employee being absent from work,
- d) serving a prison sentence,
- e) on suspension without pay, or
- f) on any leave of absence without pay except in respect of the following types of leave:
  - i. approved educational leave;
  - ii. birth parent leave pursuant to Article 14.01, parental leave pursuant to Article 14.03 and adoption leave pursuant to Article 14.05; or
  - iii. general leave of absence not exceeding thirty (30) days.

Where an illness or injury occurs during the period of above leaves which prevent the employee from returning to work on the scheduled date of return, the Short Term Plan will be effective from the date of disability due to illness or injury and benefits will be paid for the balance of the 180 calendar day period remaining from the scheduled date of return to work. For birth parent leave, the intention is no coverage for normal pregnancy.

### 1.07 Employee to Inform Employer

The employee shall inform the Employer as soon as possible of their inability to report to work because of illness or injury. The employee shall inform the Employer of the date of return to duty, in advance of that date, in order that relief scheduled for that employee can be notified.

An employee absent from work through illness or injury shall, if reasonably possible, within seven (7) days from the initial day of absence, submit a fully completed sick leave application form.

### 1.08 Entitlement

For the purpose of calculating six (6) days per fiscal year, one day shall be considered to be one day regardless of the regularly scheduled work day. Calculation for part-time employees and partial days will be on a pro-rated basis (e.g. a half-time employee receives six (6) half days).

### 1.09 E.I. Premium

The parties agree that the complete premium reduction from the E.I. Premium Reduction Program accruing through the improved illness and injury plan will be returned to the Employer.

### 1.10 Benefit Upon Lay-Off or Separation

- a) Subject to (b) and (c) below, employees who have completed three (3) months of service and who are receiving benefits pursuant to 1.01(c) and 1.01(d), or 1.02, shall continue to receive such benefits upon layoff or separation until the termination of the illness or until the maximum benefit entitlement has been granted, whichever comes first, if the notice of layoff or separation is given after the commencement of the illness for which benefits are being paid.
- b) In the event that layoff or separation notice was given prior to the commencement of the illness, benefits will cease on the effective date of the layoff or separation only if the illness commenced within two (2) months of the effective date of the layoff or separation.

c) Benefits will continue to be paid in accordance with 1.10(a) for which notice of layoffor separation was given prior to the commencement of the illness and if the illness commenced more than two (2) months before the effective date of the layoff or separation.

### 1.11 Deduction of Sick Leave Entitlement

All absences on account of illness or injury on a normal working day (exclusive of designated paid holidays) shall be charged against an employee's sick leave entitlement.

- a) There shall be no charge against an employee's sick leave entitlement when their absence on account of illness or injury is less than one-half (1/2) day.
- Where the period of absence on account of illness or injury is at least one-half (1/2) day, but less than a full day, one-half (1/2) day only shall be charged as sick leave.

### 1.12 Medical and Dental Appointments

Deductions shall be made from sick leave entitlement for medical and dental appointments for an employee or for the dependent children of an employee only where such medical and dental appointments are in excess of two (2) hours duration.

### 1.13 Travel Time for Medical and Dental Care

Employees in areas where adequate medical and dental facilities are not available shall be allowed to deduct from sick leave entitlement the necessary return travelling time to receive personal or immediate family medical and dental care at the nearest medical centre. The Employer may request a certificate from a qualified medical or dental practitioner, as the case may be, stating that the treatment could not be provided by facilities or services available at the employee's place of residence.

### 1.14 No Termination Due to Illness

No employee shall be severed or lose accrued seniority benefits because of illness, except as provided herein.

### 1.15 Transportation Due to Illness

Where an employee takes ill at work, the Employer will pay taxi fare for the employee to travel from work to home, if necessary.

### F. LETTER OF AGREEMENT

### PUBLIC SECTOR WAGE INCREASES LETTER OF AGREEMENT

- 1. If a public sector employer, as defined in s. 1 of the *Public Sector Employers Act*, enters into a collective agreement with an effective date after December 31, 2021 and the first three years of the collective agreement under the Shared Recovery Mandate includes cumulative nominal (not compounded) general wage increases (GWIs) and Cost of Living Adjustments (COLAs) that, in accordance with how GWIs are defined and calculated in this LOA, are paid out and exceed the sum of the GWIs and COLAs that are paid out in the 17<sup>th</sup> LABC/PEA Agreement, the total GWIs and COLAs paid out will be adjusted on the third anniversary of the collective agreement so that the cumulative nominal (not compounded) GWIs and COLAs are equivalent. This Letter of Agreement is not triggered by any wage increase or lump sum awarded as a result of binding interest arbitration.
- 2. For the purposes of calculating the general wage increases in paragraph 1:
  - a) a \$0.25 per hour flat-rate wage increase for employees with their hourly wage rates set out in the collective agreement; or
  - b) any alternative flat-rate wage increase for employees whose hourly wage rates are not set out in the collective agreement that is determined by the Public Sector Employers' Council Secretariat to be roughly equivalent to a \$0.25 per hour flat-rate wage increase;

shall be considered to be a 0.5% general wage increase, notwithstanding what it actually represents for the average bargaining unit member covered by the collective agreement. For clarity, under paragraph 2 a), the combined GWIs of \$0.25 per hour and 3.24% in Year 1 are considered to be a single increase of 3.74% for this LOA. For example purposes only, combining the 3.74% increase (as it is considered in this LOA) in Year 1 with the maximum potential combined GWI and COLA increases of 6.75% in Year 2 and 3% in Year 3 would result in a cumulative nominal increases of 13.49% over three years.

- 3. For certainty, a general wage increase is one that applies to all members of a bargaining unit (e.g. everyone receives an additional \$0.25 per hour, \$400 per year, or 1% increase) and does not include wage comparability adjustments, lower wage redress adjustments, labour market adjustments, flexibility allocations, classification system changes, or any compensation increases that are funded by equivalent collective agreement savings or grievance resolutions that are agreed to in bargaining.
- 4. A general wage increase and its magnitude in any agreement is as confirmed by the Public Sector Employers' Council Secretariat.
- 5. This Letter of Agreement will be effective during the term of the 17th LABC/PEA Agreement.

Signed on behalf of the Association

Signed on behalf of the Employer

Brett Harper (Apr 19, 2023 16:25 PDT)

Name

**PEA Labour Relations Officer** 

Name: Salman Azam

LSS Chair, Bargaining Committee

### G. MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT G

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT Between LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY (LSS)

### And

### PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION (PEA)

LABC staff lawyers manage and supervise criminal, family, child protection, immigration matters, and appeals. The parties recognize that wage rates for comparable staff lawyer classifications continue to be a concern. The parties agree that these concerns may present risk to recruitment and retention. The parties will submit a joint proposal that presents the wage disparity concerns facing LABC staff lawyers and will jointly provide suggestions on how to address these concerns.

The parties agree to use the Joint Standing Committee to do the following:

- 1. The parties will complete and submit the joint proposal (drafted under MOA G from the 2019-2022 collective agreement) to government no later than January 15, 2023.
- 2. The parties will meet annually to review recruitment and retention data for the previous year, no later than May 1 of each year of the collective agreement.
- 3. The parties will request a joint meeting with PSEC Secretariat to discuss the issue of market comparability by October 1, 2023.
- 4. The parties will continue discussions on wage comparability and position comparators during the life of the agreement.
- 5. The parties will request a joint meeting with the Attorney General by December 2023.

### H. MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT H – Employment Standards Act Job Protected Leaves

### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Between

### LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY (LSS)

And

### PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION (PEA)

In the event that the B.C. Employment Standards Act includes a job protected leave of absence not found in the collective agreement, Employees will be eligible for either;

- i. a leave of absence same or similar to the ESA leave, or
- ii. same or similar superior leave offered by the employer.

### I. MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – Cost of Living Adjustments

### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

Between

### LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY (LSS)

And

### PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION (PEA)

The parties agree that in determining the level of any Cost of Living Adjustments (COLAs) that will be paid out starting on the first pay period after October 1, 2023 and October 1, 2024, respectively, the "annualized average of BC CPI over twelve months" in Appendix 3 of the collective agreement means the *Latest 12-month Average (Index) % Change* reported by BC Stats in March for British Columbia for the twelve months starting at the beginning of March the preceding year and concluding at the end of the following February. The percentage change reported by BC Stats that will form the basis for determining any COLA increase is calculated to one decimal point. The *Latest 12-month Average Index*, as defined by BC Stats, is a 12-month moving average of the BC consumer price indexes of the most recent 12 months. This figure is calculated by averaging index levels over the applicable 12 months.

The Latest 12-month Average % Change is reported publicly by BC Stats in the monthly BC Stats Consumer Price Index Highlights report. The BC Stats Consumer Price Index Highlights report released in mid-March will contain the applicable figure for the 12-months concluding at the end of February.

For reference purposes only, the annualized average of BC CPI over twelve months from March 1, 2021 to February 28, 2022 was 3.4%.

### J. MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – Recruitment and Retention

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Between LEGAL SERVICES SOCIETY (LSS)

And

### PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION (PEA)

To help address recruitment and retention concerns, effective October 1, 2024, a flat rate of \$450 will be added to Year of Call 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10.

**Note to Users:** Page numbers appear in brackets. Article and section numbers are listed at the end of each index entry, immediately preceding the page number. APP=Appendix; Sched.=Schedule; LOA=Letter of Agreement

### A

Abandonment of position 6.05a, 11

```
Adoption leave 14.05, 14.05a, 22
       and short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.06fii, 43
       benefits during 14.08, 22
       commencement 14.05b, 22
       entitlement 14.05a, 22
       extension 14.07, 22
       medical extension 14.06, 22
       position upon return to work 14.08b, 22
       seniority upon return to work 14.08b, 22
       vacation entitlements upon return to work 14.08, 22
Arbitration
       interest arbitration board 7a, 11
       procedure 5.02, 9
       rejection during probation 6.03b, 6.03c, 10
       time limits 4.06, 5.01, 5.02, 8, 9
Articled student
       annual vacation entitlement 11.01b, 16
       benefit enrolment option App.B.4, 37
       law society fees 18.02d, 25
       seniority credits 8.06, 14
B
Bargaining committee
       travel time and expenses 2.07a, 6
Bargaining unit 2.01, 5
       excluded positions 2.03, 5
Benefits
       accumulation during leave of absence 13.09, 19
       additional death benefit App.B.5.c, 38
       dental App.B.3, 37
       during leave of absence with pay 13.14, 20
       for auxiliary employees 20.02, 25
       for casual employees 20.09, 27
       group life insurance App.B.5.a, App.B.5.b, 37
       long term disability App.B.6.a.i, 38
       medical, basic, App.B.1. 37
       medical, extended App.B.2.a, 37
       provision of 12.01, 12.02a, 12.02b, 17
       short term illness and injury plan (STIIP) App.E.1.01a, 41
       staff lawyer benefit plan (SLBP) App.D, 39-40
       while on SLBP leave App.D.13, 40
Benefits 12.02, 17
```

```
Bereavement leave 13.01a, 17
         ceremonial occasions 13.01e, 17-18
         entitlement 13.01a, 13.01c, 17
         maximum entitlement 13.11, 20
         special paid 13.01e, 17-18
         while on vacation 13.01d, 17
  Birth Parent leave 14.01a, 20
         allowance entitlement 14.02a, 20-21
           conditions 14.10a, 22
         allowance repayment 14.10b, 23
         and short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.06fii, 42
         benefits during 14.08, 22
         commencement 14.01c, 20
         distinct from leave of absence without pay 13.09, 19
         entitlement
           for regular employee 14.01a, 20
         extension 14.07, 22
         medical extension 14.06, 22
         notification of expected due date 14.01b, 20
         position upon return to work 14.08c, 22
         seniority upon return to work 14.08b, 22
         vacation entitlements upon return to work 14.09a, 21
  Bridging of service 8.09, 14
  Bumping rights
         and seniority 8.02e, 8.02f, 12
         notice of exercising 8.02g, 12
  \mathbf{C}
 Ceremonial occasions 13.01e, 17-18
  Child, definition 13.07, 19
  Child care expenses
         while attending evening or weekend courses 25.02a, 30
          while working away from the employee's geographic location 25.02a, 30
  Collective bargaining
         notice to bargain 26.03a, 30-31
         when no notice is given 26.03b, 31
  D
 Dental appointments
         deduction from sick leave entitlement 13.10a, App.E.1.12, 19, 44
         maximum entitlement 13.11, 20
         time off 13.10a, 19
         travel time for App.E.1.13, 44
  Disciplinary action
         right to have local representative present 6.04b, 10
  Discrimination
         defined 1.04, 1
  Dismissal
         notification in writing 6.02b, 10
{02033511;9}
```

Page 51

```
referral to joint standing committee 1.03, 1
\mathbf{E}
Election leave entitlement 13.05, 19
Employee
       definition App. A.3, 36
Employee, auxiliary
       application of agreement 20.01, 25
       conversion to regular employee status 20.06, 26
       definition App.A.3.b, 36
       hiring procedures 8.03a, 13
       layoff and recall 20.07a, 26
       letter of appointment 20.05, 26
       birth parent and parental leave entitlement 14.11a, 23
       no seniority accrual during birth parent or adoption leave 8.07, 14
       payment in lieu of benefits 20.02, 25-26
       payment in lieu of vacation credits 20.03, 26
       sick leave entitlement 20.04, 26
       SLBP entitlement App.D.3, 39
Employee, casual
       application of agreement 20.08, 26-27
       definition App.A.3.c, 36
       entitlement for statutory holiday pay 20.11a, 27
       layoff and recall 20.13, 27
       letter of appointment 20.12, 27
       payment in lieu of benefits 20.09, 27
       payment in lieu of vacation credits 20.10, 27
Employee, part-time
       annual vacation entitlement 11.01a, 15
       long term disability plan coverage App.B.6.a.i, 38
       option of enrolling in Municipal Pension Plan 12.03b, 17
       professional development allowance 15.01a, 23
       short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.01e, 41
Employee, probationary
       definition App.A.3.d, 36
       birth parent and parental leave entitlement 14.09, 22
       short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.01f, 41
Employee, regular
       annual vacation entitlement 11.01a, 15
       definition App.A.3.a, 36
       retention of seniority upon re-employment 8.08, 14
Employee, temporary
       hiring procedures 8.03b, 13
       birth parent and parental leave entitlement 14.09, 22
Expenses, child care. see Child care expenses
Expenses, travel. see Travel expenses and Vehicle allowance
```

over assessment of years of call Sched.A.D.2.a, 34

**Disputes** 

```
Family illness. see Illness, family
Grievance
       definition and cause 4.02, 7
       deviation from procedure 4.09, 8
       dismissal or suspension 4.08, 8
       exercise of managerial or supervisory authority 4.12, 9
       extended time limits 4.11, 8
       general interpretation 4.10, 8
       procedure 4.03-4.12, 7-9
G
Gross salary
       definition App.D.1, 39
Group life insurance. see Insurance: group life plan
H
Harassment
       circumstances that constitute 1.05c, 2
       complaint procedure 1.06a-1.06k, 3
       definition 1.05b, 2
       retaliation 1.05d, 2
       sexual 1.05c, 2
Health and safety committee 21.04a, 28
       membership and function of 21.04a, 28
       reimbursement of travel costs for members 21.04b, 28
Holidays, paid 10.01, 15
       coinciding with a day of vacation 10.03, 15
       during SLBP leave App.D.15.d, 40
       entitlement for casual employees 20.10, 25
       falling on Saturday or Sunday 10.02, 15
       list of 10.01, 15
Illness. see Short term injury and illness plan
Illness, family 13.08, 19
       leave entitlement 13.08, 19
       maximum entitlement 13.11, 20
Injury. see Short term injury and illness plan
Insurance
       group life plan App.B.5.a, 37
       liability insurance 18.01a, 24
Insurance premiums. see Benefits
Interview expenses 16.03, 23
J
Joint standing committee
```

```
function of 22.02, 28
       leave of absence with pay to attend meetings 22.04, 28
       membership 22.01, 28
       review of training and development 22.02, 28
Law society fees. see Professional fees: law society fees
Layoff
       advance notice 8.02d, 12
       and bumping rights 8.02e, 8.02g 12
       and severance pay 8.02k, 13
       continuation of short term injury and illness benefits App.E.1.10a, 43
       option of recall or severance pay 8.02h, 12
       option to be placed on employer's vendor list 8.02b, 11-12
       order of 8.02f, 12
       prior to 8.02a, 8.02b, 8.02c, 8.02d, 11-12
       procedure 8.02e-8.02h, 12
       provisions for auxiliary employees 20.07a, 26
       regions App.C, 39
       relocated position 8.02c, 12
Leave of absence
       general 13.06a, 19
       position upon return to work 13.13, 20
       to work in an election campaign 13.06b, 19
Leave of absence with pay
       benefits during 13.14, 20
       during vacation 11.06, 16
       for association business 2.08a, 2.08b, 6
       for bargaining and bargaining committee 2.07a, 2.07b, 6
       for court appearances 13.04a, 13.04c, 13.04d, 18-19
       for family illness 13.08, 19
       for job interviews 16.03, 23
       for religious observances 13.12a, 20
       to attend Joint Standing Committee meetings 22.04, 28
Leave of absence without pay
       accumulation of benefits 13.09, 19
       and annual vacation entitlement 11.01a, 15
       and payment of law society fees 18.02a, 24
       and short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.06f, 43
       for association business 2.08a, 2.08b 6
       for court appearances 13.04b, 13.04e, 19
       for employees elected to a public office 13.03c, 18
       for employees selected for a full-time union position 13.03b, 18
       for employees to seek election 13.03a, 18
Leave, adoption. see Adoption leave
Leave, bereavement. see Bereavement leave
Leave, birth parent. see Birth parent leave
Leave, parental. see Parental leave
Leave, special. see Special leave
```

Page 54

L

```
Liability insurance 18.01a, 24
Life insurance. see Insurance: group life plan
Local representative
       definition App.A.6, 36
Long term disability plan App.B.6.a.i, 38
M
Meal allowance
       entitlement and rates 25.01d, 30
Medical appointments
       deduction from sick leave entitlement 13.10a, App.E.1.12, 19, 44
       maximum entitlement 13.11, 20
       time off 13.10a, 19
       travel time for App.E.1.13, 44
Medical coverage App.B.1, 37
Mileage allowance 25.01a, 29
Minutes 22.05, 29
Municipal Pension Plan 12.03a, 17
       enrollment 12.03a, 17
       option for part-time employees 12.03b, 17
0
Outside work 21.02, 27
Overtime. see Staff lawyer benefit plan
Parental leave 14.03a, 21
       allowance entitlement 14.04a, 21
         conditions 14.10a, 22
       allowance repayment 14.10b, 23
       and short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.06fii, 43
       benefits during 14.08, 22
       commencement 14.03c, 21
       entitlement
         for probationary or auxiliary employee 14.10, 22
         for regular employee 14.03a, 21
       extension 14.07, 22
       medical extension 14.06, 22
       position upon return to work 14.08b, 22
       seniority upon return to work 14.08b, 22
       vacation entitlements upon return to work 14.08a, 22
       where both parents are employees of the employer 14.03b, 21
       written request 14.03a, 14.03c, 21
Pay period 16.02, 23
Pension. see Municipal Pension Plan
```

```
Performance appraisal 24b, 29
Personnel file
       access to 19.01, 25
       addition of documents 19.03, 25
       removal of documents 19.02a, 25
       removal of documents 19.02b, 25
Picket lines 2.06a, 6
Plan year
       definition App.D.1, 39
Probation
       assessment of employee's performance 6.03d, 10
       rejection during 6.03a, 10
Professional development
       allowance, rates, and conditions 15.01a, 23
       expenses 15.01b, 23
Professional fees
       law society fees 18.02a, 24
         conditions 18.02a-18.02d, 24-25
         for articled students 18.02d, 25
         for newly hired employees 18.02b, 24
         for recalled employees 18.02b, 24
         upon termination 18.02c, 24-25
       liability insurance 18.01a, 24
Professional qualifications 24c, 29
Professional responsibilities 24d, 29
R
Recall
       provisions for auxiliary employees 20.07c, 26
       regions App.C, 39
       right of first refusal 8.02i, 12-13
       to casual or auxiliary employment 8.02j, 13
Regions
       for layoff or recall App.C, 39
Religious observances
       leave entitlement 13.12a, 20
       required notice 13.12b, 20
Relocation
       against employee's will 8.05, 14
Requirement to inform employer
       short term injury and illness plan App.E.1.07, 43
Resignation
       failure to give written notice 21.04, 28
       requirement to give written notice 21.03, 27
Retirement
       and unused vacation credits 11.05b, 16
       using SLBP for pre-retirement leave App.D.16, 40
```

```
S
Safety committee. see Health and safety committee
Salary
       increments 16.01b, Sched.A.D.3.b, Sched.A.D.3.c, 23, 35
       rates 16.01a, 23
Seniority
       accruing, for articled students 8.06, 14
       accumulation of 8.01a, 11
       loss of 8.01c, 11
       service seniority 8.01b, 11
       upon re-employment 8.08, 14
       upon return from leave 14.08b, 22
Severance pay
       resulting from voluntary resignation 8.02k, 13
       upon layoff 8.02k, 13
Short term injury and illness plan App.E, 41
       and EI premium App.E.1.09, 43
       and other disability income App.E.1.05, 42
       calculation of entitlement App.E.1.08, 43
       change in hours of work upon return App.E.1.03d, 42
       eligibility and entitlement App.E.1.02a-App.E.1.02f, 41
       entitlement beyond period of coverage App.E.1.02f, 41
       entitlement for part-time employee App.E.1.01e, App.E.1.02d, 41
       extension of probationary period App.E.1.01f, 41
       for medical and dental appointments App.E.1.12, 44
       new illness or injury App.E.1.03b, 41-42
       periods when benefits not paid App.E.1.06-App.E.1.06f, 43
       recurring illness or injury App.E.1.03a, App.E.1.03c, App.E.1.03d, 41, 42
       requirement of doctor's certificate App.E.1.04, 42
       requirement to inform employer App.E.1.07, 43
       time charged against sick leave entitlement App.E.1.11, 44
       transportation due to illness App.E.1.15, 44
       unused sick leave App.E.1.02c, 41
       upon layoff or separation App.E.1.10a, 43
       while on a WCB claim App.E.1.01d, 41
       while on leave of absence without pay App.E.1.06f, 42
Sick leave
       entitlement for auxiliary employee 20.04, 25
       unused App.E.1.01c, 40
SLBP. see Staff lawyer benefit plan
Special leave 13.02, 18
       entitlement 13.02, 18
       maximum entitlement 13.11, 19-20
       requirement of notice 13.02, 17
       special compassionate leave 13.02, 18
Special leave
Staff lawyer benefit plan App.D, App.D.2, 38
```

agreement to return to work App.D.17, 39

```
and long term disability plan 12.02c, 17
       and other benefits App.D.13, 39
       and statutory holidays App.D.15.d, 39
       and unused vacation time App.D.10, 39
       and vacation credits App.D.15.a, App.D.15.b, App.D.15.c, 39
       approval of App.D.10, 39
       date of "earned" benefit App.D.6, 38
       deadline for designating option App.D.7, 38
       definitions
         gross salary App.D.1, 38
         plan year App.D.1, 38
       effective date App.D.14, 39
       entitlement and options App.D.2, App.D.8-App.D.10, 38-39
       option to take additional vacation leave App.D.9, 38
       option to take time for pre-retirement leave App.D.16, 39
       upon termination App.D.11, App.D.12, 38
Statutory holidays. see Holidays, paid
STIIP. see Short term injury and illness plan
Supplementary Employment Benefit (SEB)
       for birth parent leave 14.02a, 20 for
       parental leave 14.04b, 20
Suspension
       notification in writing 6.02b, 10
T
Termination
       and annual vacation entitlement 11.01a, 15
       and illness App.E.1.14, 43
       and SLBP benefits App.D.11, 39
       and unused vacation credits 11.03d, 11.05a, 16
       of auxiliary employee 6.05c, 11
       reasons for 6.05a, 10
Training and development
       joint standing committee review of 22.02, 28
Transfer
       against employee's will 8.05, 14
Travel expenses
       bargaining committee 2.07a, 6
       health and safety committee 21.04b, 28
       staff lawyer 15.01b, 23
       to attend interview 16.03, 23
Trial period
       definition App. A.7, 35
       terms of 8.04c, 13-14
IJ
Union dues deduction 3.02, 7
```

```
Union observer 8.04d, 14
V
Vacancy
       procedure for filling 8.04a, 13
Vacation
       and bereavement leave 13.01d, 17
       carryover 11.03a, 11.03b, 11.03c, 16
       credit accrual to SLBP App.D.15.a, App.D.15.b, App.D.15.c, 39
       entitlement 11.01a, 15
         articled student 11.01b, 15
         auxiliary employee 20.03, 25
         casual employee 20.10, 26-27
         new employee 11.04, 16
         part-time employee 11.01a, 15
       leave with pay during 11.06, 16
       scheduling 11.02, 15-16
       unused upon termination 11.03d, 16
         or retirement 11.05a, 16
       when paid holiday coincides with 10.03, 15
Vacation year
       definition 11.01a, 15
Vehicle allowance 25.01a, 29
       mileage allowance, rates, and conditions 25.01a, 25.01b, 25.01c, 29
       reimbursement of extra cost of business insurance 25.01f, 30
Y
Years of call
       assessment Sched.A.D.2.a, 33
```

definition Sched.A.D.1, 33